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THE PRESIDENT (Hun Clive Griffiths) took the Chair at 2.30 pm, and read prayers.

PETITION - CRIME

Child Sex Abuse - New Legislat ion
The following petition bearing the signatures of 24 persons was presented by Hon Barry
House -

- To the Honourable the President and Members of the Legislative Council of the
Parliament of Western Australia in Parliament assembled.

WE, the undersigned citizens of Western Australia:
REQUEST THE PARLIAMENT OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA TO BRING IN
LEGISLATION TO DEAL WIT H ALL CASES OF SEXUAL AND OTHER
CRIMES AGAINST CHILDREN TO SEE:
1I that sentences imposed on adult child-sex-offenders must reflect the

seriousness of the crime committed, this means longer non-parole sentences,
2. that mandatory therapy for child-sex-offenders be a condition, regardless of

whether or not a prison sentence is imposed,

3. that magistrates have discretion to accept the evidence of a child irrespective
of the age of the child, "The question of a child's competence to give evidence
to be a matter for judicial determination, and any need for corroboration of a
child's evidence should be left to the discretion of the judge, (Child Sex Abuse
Task Force recommendation 27 1987).

Your Petitioners therefore humbly pray that you will give this matter earnest
consideration and your Petitioners, as in duty bound, will ever pray.

[See paper No 648.1

PETITION - HOMIOSEXUALITY

Decriminalisation - Opposition

Hon P.G. Pendal presented a petition bearing the signatures of 11 citizens of Western
Australia opposing the decriminalisation and legalisation of homosexual behaviour.

[See paper No 646]1

PETITION - WESTERN AUSTRALIAN OPERA CO INC

Dissolution - Opposition
Hon P.O. Pendal presented a petition bearing the signatures of 527 citizens of Western
Australia rejecting any Government action that would lead to the dissolution of the WA
Opera Company as a pioneering and successful performing arts group; and concerned to see
that:

1. The company remains financially and artistically strong and independent; and
2. Cooperation with the Australian Opera Company continues without threat to

the existence and growth of the WA Opera Company.
[See paper No 647.1

PETITION - VIDEOS

X Rated - Banning Maintenance Request

H-on J.M. Berinson (Leader of the House) presented a petition, by delivery, bearing the
signatures of 55 citizens of Western Australia expressing concern that X rated videos may be
legalised in Western Australia and requesting. that Parliament maintain the ban on X rated
videos as it has a strong obligation to protect women and children.

[See paper No 649.]



RESERVES AND LAND RE VESTMENT BILL
Introduction and First Reading

Bill introduced, on motion by Hon Kay Hallahan (Minister for Lands), and read a first rime.

MOTION - SELECT COMM ITTEE

Roth wells Ltd. Petrochemical Industries Co Led, Western Australian Government Holdings
Ltd - Members' Leave Granting and Committee Attendance

HON RIG. PIKE (North Metropolitan) [2.39 pm]: I move -

That a message be sent to the Legislative Assembly requesting that House to grant
leave to the members for Maylands, Fremantle, Eyre, Jandakot, Nedlands and
Contesloe for them to appear before the Select Commnittee and be examined.

This motion is a machinery requirement of the Standing Orders of both Houses. Firstly, the
Council must grant permission on this matter, and that has happened; secondly, the motion
seeks that a message be transmitted to the Legislative Assembly asking it to grant leave for its
members to attend before the committee. I ask members to support the motion.
HON JA't. BROWN (Agricultural) [2.40 pmj]: It is with regret that [ oppose the motion. I
am a member of the Select Committee in question. As everyone knows, I have a rural
background, although I am not really a fanner. I have run businesses, although I am not
really a businessman. I have been associated with public life and with Parliament and I have
always tried to do the right thing throughout my life. I still have a lot to learn. Be that as it
may, because of my rural background I am very concerned about activities in the bush, and
wildlife is very important, whether it be wallabies, emus, the birds or the bees. One animal
that gives us trouble on our property is the kangaroo. It is with that in mind that I express
concerns about the Select Committee of which I am a member. It acts like a kangaroo court.
It is certainly giving me and my colleague a few problems. I have never seen a member of a
Select Commaittee oppose such a motion in this Chamber. However, I do it for a multitude of
reasons which I will explain to the House.
As everyone knows, the committee was formed and held its first meeting on 9 October 1989.
We have had 11I subsequent meetings. In my view, none of the dignity and decorum that is
so essential to obtain a satisfactory result for the Parliament and the people of Western
Australia has been evident. I will relate events as I progress through what I believe is
political grandstanding at its worst.
As everyone is aware, the committee was set up in an atmosphere of major political
controversy over the State Govemnment's involvement with Rothwells and subsequently with
Petrochemical Industries Co Ltd. The circumstances of those involvements have already
been the subject of extensive public debate and even now continue to be the subject of
debate. That debate is now nut as extensive in the public arena. The involvement was a
central issue in the February elections when the Dowding Government was returned to office
with the re-election of the Labor Party.
In those circumstances, it is highly desirable that the committee, to achieve anything, should
be free of the taint of political manipulation. For some time concerns have been expressed
that the Parliament's Select Committee system has been so abused politically that it has
ceased to have any credibility. I assure the House that that was not my object when I
accepted nomination to be a member of this Select Committee to see it tainted in such a
manner that it had no credibility. Indeed, [ thought the opposite would happen. However,
everyone remembers that earlier this year the Leader of the House drew attention to that
when he said that be feared that public confidence in the Legislative Council Select
Commnittee system would soon be totally destroyed- He went on further to say that the public
would have no confidence in the credibility of a Legislative Council Select Commnittee that
was constantly stacked in favour of one side of the Parliament.
Hon Reg Davies: Who said that?
Hon J.M. BROWN: The Attorney General and Leader of the Government in this House, Hon
Joe Berinson. In view of these concerns, the commaittee has had what I believe to be a poor
beginning. Tlhe Government was denied the principle of equal numbers and the Liberal
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Party imposed an Opposition majority on the committee. In any ordinary circumstances, that
would have been unfortunate. In the circumstances where the Liberal Party has continued to
make threats about an early election, that situation is highly undesirable. It must inevitably
lead to the perception that the committee is not acting for the Parliament but for the
Government's political opponents.
Given that poor start, it was essential that the Select Commnittee should proceed in a manner
that showed beyond doubt that it was not simply a political animal to be used as a political
party saw fit, but, sadly, that has been the case. When the committee was first canvassed, its
terms of reference were considered. They were successful amended by Hon Eric Charlton
with the support of all parties. In seeking to amend the terms of reference, Hon Eric Charlton
indicated that he had two major concerns - I consider them major concerns and the House
supported them on that contention. The first concern was that the commnittee should not
become a media circus - I think that is what he said - and therefore should not be open to the
media on a daily basis.
Hon E.J. Charlton: That has happened.

Hon J.M. BROWN: It certainly has. I commend Hon Eric Charlton for his wisdom in
altering the terms of reference, which amendment was supported by the whole House.
The second area of major concern was that the committee should in no way hinder, disrupt or
in any way jeopardise the inquiry being conducted by Mr Malcolm McCusker, QC, on behalf
of the National Companies and Securities Commiussion. In that respect the committee has
failed to meet one of its own criteria in the calling of the first witness before it.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I remind the member that the committee has made no report to
this House and any activities of the commuittee cannot be referred to during this debate, which
must be a pretty narrow debate. For the benefit of all members, the debate should surround
the words in the motion that a message be sent to the other place seeking the attendance of
certain members at the commnittee. The member has not deviated to any great extent yet.
However, I am warning him at this stage that he is getting dangerously close to it.
Hon J.M. BROWN: I heed your warning, Mr President. I am very mindful of Standing
Order No 343 and my responsibility as a member of a Select Comimittee. Although I
mentioned a witness, in no way would I mention his or her name: I would not transgress in
that manner. No doubt you, Mr President, would quickly draw it to my attention if I did so. I
am trying to relate to the Legislative Council that my comments are central to my opposition
to the motion moved by Hon R.G. Pike.
On 18 October members of the committee were advised that an urgent meeting would be
held, but I was not informed of the subject to be discussed. At the meeting we were advised
that Hon Eric Charlton wanted to call a witness.

Point of Order

Hon R.G. PIKE: With regard to the determinations of the committee and whether or not it
calls witnesses, none of its activities has been reported to this House. I would be more than
delighted to debate the mailer; in fact. I would enjoy doing so and I am not resiling from that.
However, Hon Jim Brown is breaching Standing Orders by discussing activities of the
committee and the calling of witnesses.
Hon 3.M. Berinson: Which Standing Order?

The PRESIDENT: Order! Hon Robert Pike was obviously out of the Chamber a couple of
minutes ago when I brought to the attention of Hon J.M. Brown the need to refrain from
doing that which Hon Robert Pike is now accusing him of doing. [ indicated to the member
that he had not deviated, but was getting dangerously close to doing so. Having made that
point, I feel quite confident that the House will be aware that I am alert to the need to pay
close attention to members' comments. Therefore, I feel also that I am competent to
determine whether a member is breaching the rules. At this stage the honourable member has
not breached the rules and, therefore, there is no point of order.

Debate Resumed

Hon J.M. BROWN: I certainly will not disclose any information to this Chamber about the
meeting on 18 October because I am aware of the importance of the work of a Select
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Comnuittee, and [ certainly will not breach my confidence in the Parliament and the Select
Committee system. I am expressing concern and explaining why the motion before the
House should not be supported. Naturally, in doing so I must relate to the overall function of
the Select Committee without mentioning any details. I am concerned about the direction
from the House to the Select Committee, the role that My McCusker plays, and the activities
of the committee with regard to the advice it received. ALI members will understand that the
committee is not compelled to accept the advice, but if we adopt in principle the direction
from the House, we should be midndful of it.

As an indication of the committee's progress, 11I meetings have been held to date and the
committee is still discussing the same issue, even though we were told that it would take only
a short time. That is not betraying any confidences because if it were, a point of order would
be taken. At the first meeting of the committee I moved that an advertisement should be
placed in the Press. The motion was not accepted originally, but before the meeting
concluded the chairman, Hon Bob Pike, in his wisdom agreed to accept the motion.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I point out to the member that the conduct of the Select
Committee is not the subject matter of this motion. If the member, or anybody else, feels that
a conmmittee is not operating or being administered correctly, it is competent for the member
to bring to this House a motion to that effect. I am again being lenient to the extent that the
member must relate his comments to a justification as to whether or not this motion to send a
message to the Legislative Assembly should be agreed to. If he can indicate that his
comments have some bearing on whether or not the House should agree to the motion, I am
happy to allow him to continue; however, I cannot allow him, or anybody else, to continue
saying that he believes the way the committee is operating or going about its business is not
as competent as he thinks it should be. That is a different issue, which I amn sure the House
would like to hear about, but under different circumstances.

Hon J.M. BROWN: I again accept the wisdom of your comments, Mr President, and
certainly my remarks transgressed the Standing Orders of this House. I apologise to the
Chamber for making those comments, which were to explain that I am a member of the
Select Committee to advance the cause of the Select Committee system as an individual, and
to take notice of my colleagues who are members of that Select Committee. I was
endeavouring to point out various matters which I felt related to the motion before the Chair.

I do not intend to canvass - and indeed you, Mr President, would not permit me to do so - any
of the details of evidence given by witnesses. I ask members to think for themselves; the
motion setting up the Select Commnittee was introduced in September and acted on in
October, but the committee has not progressed in the manner one would normally expect of
Select Committees. I must leave it to the imagination of members; I ask them to understand
why I have grave concerns about this matter. I have a great deal of confidence in the
integrity of members such as Hon Max Evans, Hon Margaret McAleer and Hon John
Caldwell; by naming those few I am not trying to say that I do not have the greatest
confidence in and respect for all members in this Chamber.

I can recall Hon Peter Foss telling the House that members of the Liberal Party have a free
vote. I ask them on this occasion to put on their thinking caps and to exercise the discretion
they have. [ have already explained the difficulties I have with the formal process within the
Select Committee, and I will heed your advice, Mr President. and not proceed further on this
matter although [ felt I was free to do so.
Hon Peter Foss: How about addressing the motion?

Hon J.M. BROWN: [ am glad the member interjected, because I am about to refer to him.
He cannot resist opening his mouth.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I am trying to listen to the debate; I would like members not to
interject.

Hon E.M. BROWN: At the first meeting of the Select Committee on 9 October I challenged
the right of Mr Foss to sit on that committee, under Standing Order No 325.

Point of Order
Hon R.G. PIKE: Mr President, notwithstanding your comments, Hon Jim Brown is
determined to ventilate the determinations of the committee. He is now just introducing
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another subject to that. He knows the rules better than anyone. I ask you to call hint to order.
If the member wants to have a blood and guts debate, I will be delighted, but I intend to
observe the rules; Hon Jim Brown is not observing them.

The PRESIDENT: [ remind Hon Jim Brown that he cannot deviate from the motion. I am
being fairly lenient about it, because of the sensitivity that the speaker mentioned when he
rose to put his point of view. In keeping with that feeling, I am allowing the debate to
continue, because the member is endeavouring to build his case in a way in which those
sensitivities are maintained; for that reason, I am letting him pursue it at the moment.

Debate Resumed

Hon 3.14. BROWN: Thank you, Mr President. I am very mindful of the position the House
is in. That is why [ have been endeavouring to do it in a concise and constructive manner,
without transgress ing. I accept the right of members to put forward their points of view and
points of order. Over the nearly a dozen meetings of the committee, we have not achieved
anything in the order of the progress that one might expect of a Select Commnittee.

Hon ROG. Pike: That is a matter of opinion.

Hon J.M. BROWN: Being mindful of the way that the chairman operates, and the way he is
now operating, I intend to wind up my remarks, and use another avenue in which to relate to
this Chamber my concerns. I have no hesitation in saying that there is not anything
premature about the pat being taken. There is not enough evidence before the committee,
recognising what I have said -

Point of Order

Hon R.G. PIKE: The question of what evidence is before the committee is not a subject for
debate in this House.

The PRESIDENT: Order! That is not a point of order. The honourable member is,
nevertheless, controlled by the rules relating to reporting to this House the activities of a
Select Committee. More importantly, he is controlled by the limitations of the words of the
motion; it is that area which the member is transgressing. I am not calling the member to
order so much at this point on the breach of Standing Order No 343 as I am to the fact that he
is not relating his comments to the question before the Chair, which is a very narrow motion.
I do not want to spend the afternoon answering points of order and ruling on somebody's
point of view as to whether they like or do not like what someone else is saying. I do not
know whether members want to do this, but I do not want to do it. We have reached the
stage of the proceedings of this House this afternoon where we are debating a very narrow
motion. Any member is entitled to speak to that motion, providing he or she gives this House
reasons why it ought or ought not to agree to send a message to the Legislative Assembly in
terms of the words of the motion. If all members can do that, I reckon we will get rid of this
fairly quickly, and life will be a bit more comfortable for me.

Debate Resumed

Hon J.M. BROWN: Thank you, Mr President. I said earlier that I was in the process of
winding up my comments. The information available to me does not give me the confidence
that it has given the mover of the motion. My major concern is that there is not sufficient
information available to me to come to the conclusion that we should move this motion
calling for certain people to appear before die committee and be examined.

A Government member interjected.

Hon J.M. BROWN: Someone just interjected that neither does anyone else. That is not for
me to say. If this motion is carried, the Select Committee will not be as successful as it could
be. I regret that I am not in a position to give members the full information that [ believe they
deserve before they make a determination in this direction. If I were to include in my
remarks what I wanted to say, which I believe I can do in another manner, I believe members
would have some doubt about supporting the motion. I oppose the motion.

HON E.J. CHARLTON (Agricultural) [3.08 pm]: I do not have any problems about
speaking to the motion; it is a very precise and clear cut request to the other House to grant
leave for the members who are mentioned in the motion to appear before the committee and
be examined. The situation is very simple. Everyone knows that this committee will be in
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place for some time. It is in the best interests of the committee that these people be given the
opportunity to present themselves before it. If the committee seeks to request that, and if it
then determines it wants to have those members come before it, it will simply make that
mechanism available to it. If the Parliament were not sitting, obviously such a decision to
bring the members before the committee could not be made. It is a simple situation; there is
nothing cloaked about it; it is clear-cut and precise. Thbis week Mr Karison made a statement
about the current situation in respect of the petrochemical expenses and WA Government
Holdings Ltd. The Treasurer made some comments, as we all know, but the terms of
reference and the role of this committee are to look into the State's investments, which is the
common trm. Despite reasons any individual member of the committee or comnmittee
members collectively may have, there is sufficient reason in view of what has taken place
over the last week to justify seeking permission to invite these members of Parliament to
come before the committee.

In addition, other members were involved in discussions and they should be given an
opporwaity to come before the comnmittee. Any members who say there are not sufficient
reasons to make that request are simply not looking at the facts; such members are wearing
blinkers and have formed the opinion that they do not want to be embarrassed by any
decision made here or by the possibility that the other place will not give those members
permission to be available, or that the members themselves might choose not to make
themselves available to the committee. It is essential that these people be asked to meet with
the committee; it is critical they make statements to the committee or answer questions from
the commu-ittee, if they wish to appear before it. If I were in their place, I would want to
appear be fore the committee, not run way from it.

lHon J.M. Brown: Like Mr ilassell.

Hon E.J. CHARLTON: I cannot understand why anyone would deny this House the
opportunity to seek permission to have those members come before the committee. This
Select Committee has a role to play;, it has responsibilities and terms of reference which are
precisely set out. They form the mechanism by which the committee will seek to have that
request made; it will do so in the interests not only of the committee itself but also of fair play
and the public of We stemn Australia. It is important that the committee have the opportunity
to speak with those members of Parliament. It is envisaged that Parliament will sit for only a
few more days; of course, if we have too many long debates on certain subjects we could be
here a bit longer. Mr President, I know you do not want that to happen but [ think this House
should be able to make a precise decision in the interests of accountability arnd fair play. That
is probably a fresh approach when one considers what has been going on recently in this
State. I think these members should be given the opportunity to come before the committee
so that the committee can take the appropriate action when necessary.

I fully support the motion.

HON FRED McKENZIE (East Metropolitan) (3.13 pm]: I oppose the motion. It is a
difficult motion to speak to because it is very narrow.

Hon P.G. Pendal: That should make it easy.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: Is is not easy because there is not a scintilla of evidence which can
be given to justify -

Hon E.J. Chariton: You have lost $175 million!

Hon FRED McKENZIE: There is not a scintilla of evidence which has come before the
committee to justify a motion of this nature being sent by way of message to the Legislative
Assembly. I regard it as an affront to members in this place to have a motion of this nature
before us at this time. l am not saying that eventually one or more of the members named
will not be required by the committee. -However at this time, except for some very broad
statements made by Hon Eric Charlton in respect of $175 million and whether these members
were involved in some way or another, there is no indication that the committee will require
these members to come before it. My colleague, Hon Jim Brown, commented on the
progress of the committee and yet we suddenly see a need to have permission granted for
those members to attend, whether the committee needs them or not. I do not know why this
motion is on the Notice Paper, but I do know this: If one side has the numbers in the
comnmittee, it can put it on the Notice Paper. However it is quite clear from this debate that

4976 [COUNCIL)



(Wednesday. 22 November 1989] 47

both Hon Jim Brown and I are opposed to this motion. One can therefore assume that this
was not a unanimous decision of the comumittee. That is a great pity, but [ do not see any
reason for this motion to be before the House now. I think the House should reject it. If a
member could advance some reason, from the evidence so far presented to the commuittee, as
to which one of the members the committee should seek to have attend before it with the
permission of the Assembly, I would be all ears. If someone -

Hon Peter Foss: You know we cannot. Your side keeps raising all these things and we
cannot -

Hon FRED McKENZIE: No, Hon Peter Foss cannot. The other House may or may not
agree to grant those members permission to come before the committee. Who knows what
the future of the committee will be? It may very well be that actions of this nature will mean
that the commidttee, rather than continuing beyond the prorogation of Parliament, will cease to
exist. That is possible. While, the Opposition has the numbers in this place, the Government
has the right to prorogue Parliament; and it can determine, in that prorogation, what happens
to the committee.

Hon George Cash: Is that a threat?

Hon FRED McKENZIE: If the Leader of the Opposition wants cooperation, he must work
towards it. Cooperation is not achieved by way of confrontation. That is the difficulty which
the Opposition faces. It can do anything when it has the numbers; it can win every motion it
puts forward. I have been on a number of committees, but when the Opposition does this sort
of thing - and uses its numbers - it has to expect opposition. I would like to go into detail
about the whole committee, but I recognise the difficulty that you have, Mr President, and I
appreciate the situation the House is faced with. From your remarks, Sir, I guess we can deal
with this by way of motion. Quite frankly, I think that is what we will have to do. In the
meantime, because I am confined by the narrowness of this motion, I will simply say that
from my perspective as a member of this House it is an affront to my colleagues in the
Legislative Assembly - on both sides - to be faced with this motion to call some of them
before the comumittee. It is ridiculous. [ believe that when one calls people to appear before a
committee, one does so because one knows one willI need them. The committee never
discussed whether we would need these members to appear. The Opposition has put up a
bald motion that we ought to have permission granted for these people to appear before the
committee without its providing any evidence to indicate we might need them. I have to
operate in a narrow area and therefore I cannot say any more than what I have said, unless I
repeat it over and over again. I am awaiting the opportunity to say what I think about the
operations of the Select Committee.

An Opposition member: We look forward to that.

Several members interjected.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: And members will hear it! [ am strongly opposed to a message of
this nature being transmitted to the other House.

HON N.E. *vOORE (Mining and Pastoral) [3.20pm]: At the beginning of Hon Jim
Brown's comments, I understood him to say that this sort of action was something which has
not happened in this House before in his memory. I might have misunderstood him but that
is what [ thought I heard him say. I checked with other members to see if they interpreted
him in that way -
Hon Tom Stephens: He made it very plain.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon N.E. MOORE: I make it clear to the House and to Hon Jim Brown that the last time this
happened was on 21 June 1988 when Hon Joe Berinson moved that the Legislative Assembly
be requested to order that leave be granted for Hon W.R.B. Hassell -

Hon Fred McKenzie: Shame!

Hon N.E. MOORE: - to give evidence to the Committee of Privilege on matters relating to
the inquiry into the Burswood management.

Several members interjected.
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Hon Fred McKenzie: He refused to attend.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon N.E. MOORE: Just a moment, Mr McKenzie. My understanding is that Mr Brown said
this has not happened before. I am simply reminding him that on that occasion he was the
chairman of the comnmittee -

Hon Tom Stephens: You are stupid; he did not say that.

Hon J.M. Brawn: I opposed this motion.

The PRESIDENT: Order! When I call for order, I remind honourable members that means
they should stop interjecting. I have already said earlier that the motion is a very narrow one;
it provides a very narrow scope for debate. It is quite unnecessary for members to srart
debating it while sitting in their places because there is opportunity for each one of them to
put a point of view during the course of the afternoon. I do not want to have to start
threatening members before four o'clock in the afternoon. We have a long, hard night ahead.
[ suggest that members just listen to each other - they do not have to agree but they have to
listen.

Hon N.F. MOORE: I make the point that this happened before during a committee hearing.
I was a member of that committee.

Hon J.M. Brown interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I have to get this straight: When I say "Order" it means that
members do not start interjecting the second I stop saying it. I know that the member
interjecting got carried away then but I hope that he does not repeat it. He is getting me into
a situation where I will have to take some action.

Hon N.E. MOORE: If I have misunderstood what Hon Jim Brown said - and I wrnl read
Hansard - I will happily acknowledge that I have been sent down the wrong path. My
understanding is that he said something to the effect that this is the first time this has
happened in his memory. If I have that wrong, I apologise.

T'his House has moved such a motion before, only 12 months ago. It was decided by a
committee of this House that a member of the Assembly be requested to appear before that
particular inquiry. [ voted against the passing of that resolution but it was quite proper for the
committee to move that way. There was never any argument that the committee had every
right to do it. l am not a member of the present Select Committee and I do not know the
reasons for the motion. However, the point needs to be made clearly that this has happened
before in recent history, it was agreed to by the House without any problem -

Hon J.M. Brown: Correct!

Hon N.F. MOORE: That motion was moved by the Leader of the House at the request of the
chairman of the committee, who was Hon Jim Brown.

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan) (3.24 pm]): Replying to one thing which was said
by Hon Jim Brown, I believe the chairman has conducted the committee with commendable
neutrality and impartiality.

Hon Kay Hallahan: Surprise, surprise!

Several members interjected.

Hon PETER FOSS: The proceedings have been carried out extremely wenl. The only
political thing I have noticed is the occasional outburst of obstructionism by Hon Jim Brown
and Hon Fred McKenzie. The motion is an obvious one to be moved. I can only believe that
members of the Opposition are suffering from the two monkeys' disease from which their
leader suffers - the inability to see or hear anything which they do not like.

A Government member. You are the Opposition..

Hon PCI. Pendal: You are the opposition.
Hon PETER FOSS: Members opposite will soon be the Opposition.

Hon P.O. Pendal: And what a motley lot they will be.

The PRESIDENT: Order!
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Hon PETER FOSS: A person would have to be moving Mround with his eyes and his ears
closed if he was not aware of the fact that the persons who have been mentioned in this
motion are all people who have been highly involved in matters which are the subject matter
of the inquiry. Clearly those people would be proper witnesses to be brought before the
committee. If anybody denies that it is a waste of time arguing because obviously that person
does not listen to anything whatsoever. That being the case, it is also clear under the
Standing Orders and the privileges of both Houses that if they are to appear as witnesses this
is a necessary message as a prelude to their being able to come before the comm-ittee.

This House and the other House intend to rise on 7 December for a considerable period and
unless this matter is concluded prior to that time it will not be possible under any
circumstances for those witnesses to be called before the commnittee; that I would have
thought was clear, ibis is a procedural motion. It enables the committee to call witnesses
who are plainly people, by any measure of any of the evidence before the public, relevant to
this inquiry.

Hon ESJ. Chariton: That is 400 million good reasons.

Hon PETER FOSS: Well, even 600 million good reasons.

It is clear this is a necessary prelude. I cannot see why we have this obstruction. it is an
obvious and simple motion and it should be passed.

HON R.u PIKE (North Metropolitan) [3.27 pml: I will deal with matters raised by Hon
Jim Brown and Hon Fred McKenzie. My comments are based not on any of the voluminous
evidence before the committee at present but on all of the papers that have been tabled in
both Houses of Parliament.
Hon Jim Brown made a very serious comment - having taken us on a tour of his menagerie in
a fairly fictitious way, he then said the committee was a kangaroo court. That point needs to
be dealt with: It is a comment of an unthinking, puerile, inconsiderate person who alleges
that he understands the functions -

Several members interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon R.G. PIKE: - of Parliament.

Several members interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon ROG. PIKE: The issue before the House -

Several members interjected.

Hon R.G. PUCE: - is quite simple; that the activities of the Premier, Mr Parker and Mr Grill
in regard to the question of the inquiry into Rothwells, Petrochemical Industries Co Ltd and
WA Government Holdings Ltd are manifestly well known by the totality of the comnmunity
of Western Australia. In fact, the matter sticks in the craw of the public like an intestinial
parasite. Having said that, and without any reference whatsoever to the determinations of the
committee, is it not totally proper that we consider that the main players in the very matters
that are the subject of investigation ought to be asked to give evidence?

Hon Mark Nevill: To appear before a Star Chamber.

Hon R.G. PIK(E: Let us be fair, we are also asking for the Leader of the Opposition, the
Deputy Leader of the Opposition and Mr Bill Hassell to be called. The fact is that we have
seen, after a lot of verbal claptrap from Hon Jim Brown about dignity and decorum and about
essential issues -

Several members interjected.
Hon R.G. PIKE: We have heard about the essential issues in the election and with an implied
honesty of the matter being seen to be "free of the taint of political manipulation"; then the
member went on to talk about the credibility of public confidence, and to talk of the
committee as though it were a kangaroo court; that belies the reason -

Hon Tom Stephens: This is not a kangaroo court; it is a witch-hunt.
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Several members interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I remind members again that they cannot interject and they
certainly cannot interject with the comments that the members have just made. The
comments are out of order not only because they are interjections, but also because of the
implication they contained.

[Resolved, that business be continued.]

Hon R.G. PUCE: Hon Jim Brown said he had two main concerns. He said that the committee
should not "become a media circus". Let us be very specific about this.

Hon Tom Stephens: You would have liked it to be.

Hon R.G. PIKE: What should have happened is that this House should have arrived at a
constitutional majority decision that six members of the Legislative Assembly be asked,
through the proper channels, to appear before the committee to give evidence. It has been
explained very well by Hon Eric Charlron and by Hon Peter Foss that that is a reasonable and
proper request made because of the hurly burly, willy nilly, rush and tear of the Government
introducing legislation in the last midnutes of the session with the clear knowledge that, if
reasonable time was not given in another place, this matter would not reach the Notice Paper
of the Legislative Assembly.
No member in this House should have the slightest doubt that Dowding, Parker and Grill
should not be called before the committee.

Hon Mark Ney ill: You should be in Russia.

Hon R.G. PEU: As Hon Eric Charlton said there is $400 million worth of doubt. That being
the case, the public of Western Australia should judge whether the committee should or
should not interview the members of the other place. I repeat: Hon Jimr Brown said that the
commnittee should not 'become a media circus". No action has been taken by the committee
or by me until this moment to publicise in this forum anything that the commnittee has
discussed, until the two Billy Bunter Labor members on the other side of this House rose
today.

Hon Torn Stephens: It is biased butchery.

Hon E.J. Charlton: It is a narrow motion; you have to have a narrow mind to understand it.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon R.G. PIKE: I am told Hon Jim Browns's mind is so narrow that one would need a
breadknife to prise his ears apart.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I intend naming the next member who interjects during this
debate. I will not speak again- I will leave the House to make a decision on that naming if
the occasion arises.

Hon ROG. PIKE: What we have heard today is a public manifestation of bipartisanship and
the permanent subordination of individual Labor Party members to the direction of their parry
because at no rime has there been any public debate on the determinations of the comnittee.
Its activities are being kept confidential and are not being ventilated. If the terms of reference
were breached, I invite members to read Hiansard to see that it was breached this afternoon
by Hon Jimn Brown, a person who should be more aware than anyone of the Standing Orders
of this place. That is the mark of the sincerity with which that member has approached his
responsibility in regard to this very important Select Committee. There has been no media
contact at all. In fact, when I. was approached by the media yesterday, I said that, from
memory - it was in this morning's The West Australian - this is a proper motion whereby this
House properly seeks to have members from the other place called before the Select
Comnmittee.

In relation to the achievements of the committee, of course it is still hearing evidence. The
comment was made that the committee has looked at only one subject. There are papers
about three feet high on each subject of this issue and I invite all members to contemplate the
absolute inanity of that statement. How could anyone think that such a difficult, prolonged,
extended, manipulated problem such as the expenditure of an amount in excess of
$450 million, in the words of the receiver, "on blue sky" - for the information of members
opposite that means on nothing - should nor be the subject of such an inquiry?
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Again, with coral disregard for the forms of this House, Hon Fred McKenzie commenced his
speech by saying there is not one scintilla of evidence. All I can say about that is that there
are in excess of 400 million scintillas of evidence. If anybody is so naive as to think that a
member of this House believes that that sort of comment is credible or even begins to be
credible, he should not be a member of this place responsible to the community of Western
Australia. Again, as in the case of Hon Jim Browr-, we have seen the permanent and
continuing subordination of individuals' judgments to the direction of the Labor Party
machine. Why should the Premier, David Parker, and Julian Grill be concerned about
appearing before a properly constituted committee of the Parliament and giving evidence
such as they have been giving, if not in a distorted way, in the Legislative Assembly? Why is
there a problem? Why should they protest and why should this matter not be conducted by a
properly constituted committee of this House? Obviously, they do not wish to be dragged by
the ear before that committee because this debate proves that they do not want to give
evidence.

Point of Order

Hon FRED McKENZIE: They are not being dragged. Mr Foss made the statement that they
do not wish to be dragged. They do not even know about it yet.

The PRESIDENT: Order! That is not a paint of order. However, the member, in his
remarks, should know that referring to members of another place in a derogatory fashion is
out of order. Because of the way this debate has gone, I have been hesitant in stopping it.
However, I give people an inch and they take a mile. I remind the member that it is just as
out of order to make derogatory comments about members of another place as it is to make
derogatory comments about members of this place.

Debate Resumed

Hon R.G. PIKE: It is very clear, in relation to this question of the Government's involvement
with Rothwells, PIL and WAGH, that the people of Western Australia have accepted that the
philosophy of the pig trough is being imposed on this State and those with the biggest snouts
have got the biggest share. This committee is considering that to see whether that share has
been legally or illegally acquired. This motion is a reasonable motion seeking, in accordance
with Standing Orders, that members of the other place be given leave to appear before the
committee. It has no doubt occurred to members opposite that should one of the members
named in the motion now before this House initiate the prorogation of Parliament those
members will not have to appear before the committee. Let that decision be upon the
member's head and let the people of Western Australia judge him accordingly. I ask the
House to support the motion.

Question put and a division taken with the following result -

Ayes ( 16)
Hon I.N. Caldwell Hon Peter Foss Hon Muriel Patterson Hon Margaret McAleer
Hon George Cash Hon Barry House Hon P.G. Pendal (Teller)
Hon ElJ. Charlcon Hon P.H. Loclcyer Hon R.0. Price
Hon Reg Davies Hon M.S. Montgomery Hon Derrick Tomlinson
Hon Max Evans Hon N.R Moore Hon D.J. Wordsworth

Noes (15)

Hon J.M. Berinson Hon John Halden Hon Garry Kelly Hon Bob Thomas
Hon 1.M. Brown Hon Kay Hallahan H-on Mark Nevall Hon Doug Wenn
Hon Cheryl Davenport Hon Tom Helm Hon Sam Piantadosi Hon Fred McKenzie
Hon Graham Edwards Hon B.L. Jones Hon Tom Stephens (Teller)

pair

Aye No

Hon Wit. Stretch Hon TOG. Butler

Question thus passed.
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LAW REFORM (DECRIMINALIZATION OF SODOMY) BILL
Third Reading

HON JOHN HALDEN (South Metropolitan) (3.44 pm]: I move -

That the Bill be now read a third time.
Question put and a division taken with the following result -

Ayes (17)
Hon J.M. Berinson Hon John Halden Hon Margaret McAleer Hon Doug Wenn
Hon J.M. Brown Hon Kay Hallahan Hon Mark N'evill Hon Fred McKenzie
Moo Cheryl Davenport Hon Tom Helm Hon Sam Piantadosi (Teller)
Hon Graham Edwards Hon .L. Jones Hon Tom Stephens
Hon Peter Foss Hon Carry Kelly Hon Bob Thomas

Noes (14)
Hon L.N. CaldweUl Hon Max Evans Hon Muriel Patterson Hon DiJ. Wordswortb
Moo George Cash Hon P.M. Lockyer Hon P.C. Pendal Bon Barry House
Hoo E.J. Charlton Hon M.S. Montgomery Hon R.G. Pike (Teller)
Moo Reg Davies Hon N.F. Moore Hon Derrick Tomlinson

Pairf
Aye No

Mon T.G. Butler Hon W.N. Stretch

Question thus passed.

Bill read a third time and transmitted to the Assembly.
Sitting suspended from 3.47 to 4.00 pm

M%#OTION - UNIVERSITY MERGER
Document Tabling

Debate resumed from 21 November.

H-ON KAY HALLAHAN (East Metropolitan - Minister for Local Government) [4.00 pmn]:
This motion is one of the most extraordinary motions I have ever seen in my time here. It is
very comprehensive and would result, if passed by this House, in truckloads of paper having
to be brought into this place; and one could ask for what purpose, even given the fact that this
subject is about the merger of two of our tertiary institutions, the University of Western
Australia -and Murdoch University, and given the fact that the most extraordinarily wide
public debate has taken place on this topic, which was probably one of the most open and
spirited debates that we have ever seen sustained in the cormmurity.

The Government believes that it has nothing to hide ont this matter, and that any reasonable
request for material would be met. The way this matter is being treated is a bit of a mystery
to the Government. This motion is framed in such a way as to make it impossible to carry it
out. [ wonder what is the motivation of the Opposition in putting forward this motion. It
does not signal an Opposition which has serious concerns. It is a most global and catch-all
motion, which would cause the most enormous amount of work and produce the most
extraordinary amount of paper. Another issue, which is a really damning statement about the
member moving the motion, is the three day limfit, which, given the size of the task, is
impossible to meet.

Hon George Cash: How long do you think would be a reasonable time?

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: The motion is unreasonable.

Hon P.G. Pendal: You said three days was unreasonable.

Hon KAY HALLAIHAN: It is impossible; but I am saying the motion itself is unreasonable.
If the Opposition were to change the motion to target the particular information it wanted,
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and were to give us a week, that would be a reasonable request and would show that the
Opposition was serious about this matter. At present the Opposition looks like it is leading a
team with very suspect agendas.

Hon George Cash: You know I have always regarded you as Wonder Woman!

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: That will make no difference. I will spell out for members the
breadth of the motion moved by Hon Bob Pike, because I hope we will not often see such
irresponsible motions coming before the Parliament. I do not know the member very well,
although his nature is beginning to become evident. However, I have worked with Hon
Norman Moore, and I was most surprised to hear him second this motion, because it is not in
his nature to get into extravagant and extraordinary waste of time exercises. If he had put his
name to an amended motion, I could have understood it, but!I cannot understand his being led
by the newly elected Hon Bob Pike in the manner in which he has.

Hon N.F. Moore: It is a perfectly legitimate motion, and you know it.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: The motion is legitimate, but we all know that content has
something to do with what we debate in this place. I do not know how Hon Norman Moore
can sit back in his seat, and frown, and be very bemused about it. I have never before seen
him put his name to such an outrageous motion.

In the time available to me I have had great difficulty in understanding the full legal and, I
guess, parliamentary implications of the phrase, "all papers and documents in the possession,
control, reach or power of the Government.' Does that phrase encompass all documents in
the legal possession of the Government; does it therefore encompass also all documents in the
possession of the departments and authorities; does it relate also to those tertiary institutions,
staff associations, lobby groups, and the Comnmoniwealth Government? Is there anything
which escapes the ambit of this motion?
Hon P.O. Pendal: Itris quite specific.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: It is specific. It is an extraordinary motion.

Hon P.G. Pendal: That is the fifth time you have used that word.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: I will continue to use it, because that is the kindest way to describe
it. We have before us the problem of the Opposition's wanting a full debate to occur in the
Parliament on this topic. It is often the case when members move a motion that we can see
what is the driving force behind it; and even if we do not agree with where they want to go, it
is very clear what they hope to achieve by that exercise. It is not at all clear to me what the
member hopes to achieve out of this exercise, because this topic has been debated many times
in the community, in the most extraordinary manner, ever since the proposed merger of the
two universities was raised. It is very rare for us to see matters which affect the staff and
students of our tertiary institutions arousing the emotions which have been aroused in this
most detailed and informed argument.

So we have had a very intense and I think a very informed debate. If Hon Bob Pike missed
out on that debate, one wonders where he was when it went on and why he feels the need to
bring this motion before us now. Today Bills were introduced into the Legislative Assembly
which relate to this whole merger question and clearly the time to fully debate this matter is
when the Bills are before us. So why has the Opposition now moved this ridiculous motion,
days before those Bills will be debated in the other place, subsequently to come here?
Hon N.F. Moore: So we can get the facts about the matter.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: Hon Norman Moore raises a very good question. The fact is, there
has probably never been a more documented and available debate as this one.

Hon N.F. Moore: We might be able to agree with you if you tabled the papers.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: I will tell the member what they are and he will know they are
available if he has any knowledge of the topic at all - and I assume that with his background
he has. All the documents are public documents. I refer to the report of the committee of
review, entitled "Higher Education in Western Australia" - a public document; the resolutions
of the senates of both universities, together with supporting material, all of which are public
documents available to members of this House and their constituents; the report on the
proposed amalgamation by Professor George Davies, the external facilitator - a public
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document; the newspaper advertisements, the many petitions, the circulars and newsletters
issued by staff associations, academic boards and other opponents and supporters of the
amalgamation are all public documents. There is no lack of public documentation on this
topic. Most recently, the vice-chancellors of both universities issued a package of material
dated 1 November 1989 which was distributed to all State parliamentarians. That came
directly from the vice-chancellors, so anybody with an interest in this topic has had access to
a most amazing array of documentation.

Hon N.F. Moore: It is the private documents which really count.

Hon KAY H-A ILAHAN: [ therefore do not know what members opposite want, and I ask
them to be more specific so we may be able to provide whatever it is they feel they have not
had access to. Every member of Parliament has been drowning in the paper that has gone to
and fro over the months during which this debate has taken place.

Hon P.G. Pendal: Drown us a bit more - let us be the judge of that.

H-on George Cash: When one refers to paper one usually talks of suffocating.

Hon KAY I-ALLAHAN: Hon George Cash is very amusing. I would prefer the word
"swamped" on this occasion. Can Hon George Cash think of a better word to describe the
amount of paper that has been generated by this topic? We have been swamped by
information and paper on this topic. Does that mean members of the Liberal Party do not
read their correspondence? What do they do? We know they get their secretaries to write
funny little notes about their constituents on their correspondence - we have seen evidence of
that - but do they also throw their correspondence into the bin and not read it at all? Do they
not know what is going on round this place?

Hon P.G. Pendal: We know you get your public servants to write letters that reflect on the
honesty of your Ministers, so that was a stupid remark to have made.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: I do not know what the member is talking about. He makes some
very stupid comments.
'he DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon D.J. Wordsworth): Order! I suggest we return to the topic
of tabling of papers.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: It is a worthy topic to address and we ought to be throwing the
motion right out the door because it is a very stupid motion. Does it mean we are to have
people in the bureaucracies going through desks and filing cabinets in the Ministry of
Education, the Western Australian Post Secondary Education Commission, the Secondary
Education Authority, the Office of Industrial Relations, and maybe even the Crown
Solicitor's office looking for every copy of every paper? Should that also go on in
17 Ministers' offices? I do not have responsibility for education but I have received
correspondence about it and I have no doubt it has gone into the general correspondence file.
Should I have my staff go through it, looking for circular letters that have come in on this
topic? Must I go to my electorate office and have my only staff member there go through the
filing cabinets for this information? Where do we stop? Should we ask people to go through
the Rooney Library for this information? Is that what members opposite require? Is that a
reasonable way to go about securing the information they want?

I think Hon Norman Moore should tell Hon Bob Pike he is not operating very sensibly at all
and could well temper his enthusiasm for making crazy speeches and moving crazy motions.
Hon Bob Pike's speech was really enlightening - it will go down well in the tertiary sector. I
do not think he did rh-is Parliament very proud at all with the standard of that speech.

Hon R.G. Pike: Your judgment is not worth a snap of the fingers.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: That is Hon Bob Pike's opinion. He should ask some other
peo ple. He, or somebody who writes his speeches, has the capacity to write better stuff than
he has put up on this issue. It was a very poor speech about a matter of very great
significance to education in Western Australia. I am not usually critical in a personal way of
members' contributions, but I think it was a very disappointing effort.

The motion does not mention copies of all papers and documents; it refers to all papers and
documents. Does that mean members opposite want all originals? How are we to locate all
these things? Where will they be? How could anybody possibly find them all in 72 hours?
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How many trucks will we need to carry diem? I am told a voluminous amount of paper on
this topic has accumulated over the months that this merger has occupied people's minds.
Indeed, there is general agreement now about going in that direction.
Hon NPF. Moore: There is not.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: There is among significant actors in this matter.

Hon N.E. Moore: They are making a decision with a big gun at their heads, as you know.
Hon KAY HALLAJIAN: Knowing both the vice-chancellors - not closely but through their
professional lives in various ways - I do not think they are people who act as a result of
having guns pointed at their heads. They seem to be the sort of people who know how to
deal with the action Hon Norman Moore suggests. Their letter does not indicate there is a
gun at their heads. It is a jointly signed letter to all members of Parliament dated
1 November.

Hon N.F. Moore: You do not understand what is at stake.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: There are inane interjections coming from the Opposition. If
members opposite are worried about what is at stake, they should please target their request
for information so they can be a little better informed.
Hon N.F. Moore: How do I know what papers you have hidden away?

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: What is it Hon Norman Moore wants to know? There may be
some difficulties, I have to say that. I do not know the protocol concerning
intergovernmental correspondence - without the permnission of the originating Minister and
the other sphere of Government. Certainly some things would have to be attended to and I
am sure members opposite would recognise that; but the problem is the sheer volume and
shze of the task this motion seeks to impose on dozens of people and several authorities, and
certainly the Ministry of Education.

Hon N.F. Moore: Would you give us access to the files, then?

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: Would the member name which files he wants? This is the point.
Would he please think out his motions before he lets Hon Bob Pike dash them down on paper
for him to second them? It is disappointing stuff from Hon Norman Moore.
Hon N.F. Moore: If my name were Stephen Hawke, could you get me access to the files?

Hon KAY HALLAJ-AN: That is a ridiculous thing to say. The member is stooping; he is
sliding right away. Can he make a constructive contribution to this debate? Is it beyond his
ability to make a constructive contribution? It is a sad day if the Opposition cannot make a
constructive contribution to debate which it initiated and which is opposed by the
Government.
Hon George Cash: I am disappointed with the Minister's contribution today; it has been
personality-based.

Hon KAY HALLAHAN: I ask members to vote against the motion. It would be an
impossible task because the motion is impractical; it is not reasonable. It does not indicate
what information is needed by the Opposition. I see no sign from the interjections that the
Opposition is prepared to consider changing the motion.

HON E.J. CHARLTON (Agricultural) [4.20 pm]: I have had some consultation with
Hon R.G. Pike although not as much as I would like because I did not realise debate on this
matter would be brought on so early. I have not been around Parliament House today and, as
a consequence. I did not have the opportunity to discuss the matter in full.
The National Party has been waiting with bated breath for the introduction in this session of
legislation dealing with the merger of the University of Western Australia and Murdoch
University. All members are now aware that this is about to happen because we have been
inundated with requests to talk with various people from both universities, including student
bodies, and the public at large, who have various points of view both for and against the
merger.
The Opposition parties have talked with their Federal counterparts and have requested
information from the Federal Minister about some of the financial implications of such
legislation. Regarding the tabling of papers and documents, members need to be as informed
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as possible; however, now that the Bill has been introduced in the other place we will soon be
debating all relevant matters in this place. For chat reason I do not think it is necessary for us
to go down this path and become laden with the consideration of tabled papers, or indeed for
the Government to become involved in providing those papers. The universities would also
be involved in providing the information sought in the motion.

Having spent this morning at Murdoch University with most of my colleagues in the National
Party I have become more informed about the merger. We had discussions at Murdoch
University last week when I asked for a discussion group to be put together consisting of
people from all sections of the universities. That has happened and as a consequence we
spent the morning at Murdoch University and have become fairly well informed - or perhaps
totally confused, whichever way one looks at it. We have been through the pros and cons of
the merger.

I respect Hon Bob Pike's right to move such a motion and the contribution he has made in
this session of Parliament. However, with the introduction of legislation relating to the
merger, debate will take place in the Legislative Assembly next week and in this place as
soon as possible after that; and the tragedy is that such a complicated Bill with such far-
reaching ramifications is brought in well past the 11Ith hour of this session. If it is passed the
consequences for Western Australia will be unbelievable.

Hon Fred McKenzie: That is not new. Half my time here has been spent in Opposition and
the other half in Government; there is no difference.

Hon ElJ. CHARLTON: The member is saying that the previous Government was inept and
the present Government is inept as well. T'he introduction of this legislation has been talked
about for a long time. I am told that the legislation has been ready for some rime; the
Government has been hanging onto it to see which way the wind blows. That is no excuse.
It would be better to bring the legislation out into the open for public comment. The
Government should get the matter over and done with once and for all: that will be the end of
the story. By delaying, the Government now has Hon Bob Pike saying that papers and
documents relating to the merger should be tabled for our consideration before we make a
decision about what should take place. If members are nice to me they might find that I think
that because the legislation has been brought in, even though at the death knock, there is no
need to proceed with the motion. As I said in regard to another Bill, the National Party will
make its decision and members will find out what we chink when we vote.

While I respect Hon Bob Pike's right to move such a motion, the debate regarding finance
and the agricultural faculty, and reference to the $17 million which some people say is
available and others say is not, have caused confusion. Some people say chat everything is in
black and white in the Bill. I have spoken to the Minister in the other place and she said there
is no question about that point. Other people disagree because Governments have been
known to do other things. For instance, the $17 million could be given with one hand and
taken away with the other. We will end up in the same situation as applied with the fuel levy
where we received $30 million for roads but the Government took back another $5 million or
$6 million; that is the Goverrnent's prerogative.

Perhaps too much inform-ation will cloud the issue and not create an advantage.
Consequently, we should urge the Government to debate the legislation as soon as possible in
the other place, and transmit it to the Legislative Council to allow debate by members here.
We can then make a decision on the merger of the two universities. This is a highly
controversial matter. The people at the university today were extreme in their points of view;
and all views are valid. Those people in favour of the merger have some very strong
foundations for that view and so have the people with the differing point of view.

I did not hear all the Minister's commuents but I understand much correspondence would be
involved if the motion were passed. The Federal Opposition spokesman, Mr Reich, stated
that everything would be all right. Now we have been informed today that perhaps this is not
so. We have been shown correspondence relating to this matter that is not very specific. I do
not think it would help anyone to have it here. People can say that there is nothing wrong
with tabling it and that we do not have to take any notice of it. However, it may help in the
efficiency of having the Bill introduced if we do not get bogged down on this motion. While
National Party members appreciate the reasons for this motion, they would prefer not to
support tt.
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R-ON (;EOR(;E CASK (North Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) 14.31 pm]: I
congratulate Hon Bob Pike for taking the initiative in presenting this motion to the House. It
is interesting that when Hon Kay Hallaban spoke, she gave at least 12 good reasons for the
Government's tabling the information required in the motion. The proposed merger between
the University of Western Australia and Murdoch University is a contentious issue in the
community and one about which the community of Western Australia has not been
sufficiently informed. The Minister said that much has been written on the issue, but that she
believed there was doubt that both sides of the issue had been properly canvassed.

The motion is framed in such a way as to allow the Government to table papers. As a result
of the tabling of those papers, members will be able to make informed decisions on the
proposed legislation to be introduced into this Parliament. If the Legislative Council is to be
a House of Review, there is no question in my mind that members are entitled to be fully and
properly informed about the issues before the House. It seems to me that the Minister is
denying members the opportunity of being fully informed and is using as an excuse the
suggestion that the motion seeks too much information and, because it seeks too much
information, the Government is not able to oblige at all. It is interesting that the Minister
claimed in her comments that the Government had nothing to hide. In due course, the
Opposition may put the Government to the test on that comment. It will be interesting to see
whether the Minister will be prepared to table specific documents requested by any member
of this House. If she does not table those documents and relies on the question of
confidentiality, 1, along with other members, will accuse the Government of not standing by
its word enunciated by the Minister and of having something to hide. Why was Hon Kay
Haflahan so negative in her comments? I have some regard for her as a Minister and
certainly as a member of Parliament. I was surprised that she resorted to personal attacks on
members of the Opposition rather than discuss the substantive motion before the House. 1
was disappointed.

Hon Kay Hallahan: I shall remind you of those words.

Hon GEORGE CASH: I am referring to my understanding and my recognition of the way
the Minister generally handles herself in this House.
Hon Tomn Stephens: She should be a good model for you, Mr Cash, with her integrity and
honesty.

Hon GEORGE CASH: To the dishonest Hon Tom Stephens I say that I do not want to talk
about whether she should be held up as a model in this House. That is something that he
might wish to consider. The point I am making is that this is a very serious motion. It
deserves the support of the House. It is regrettable that, in resorting to personal attacks on
members on this side of the House, Hon Kay Hallahan did not take it upon herself to move
constructive amendments to the motion that may have made it more acceptable to the
Government. Hon Kay H-allahan suggested that the Opposition should nominate specific
matters of interest. If the Goverrnent wanted to convince members of this House to support
legislation, the Governent had an obligation to provide certain information to allow
members to make a fair and reasonable decision. The fact that Hon Kay Hallahan was not
prepared to move amendments to the motion indicates that she expects the members to rely
on the second reading speech for information and not on any more basic or concrete evidence
to make their decision.

It is easy to knock in this place. Government members knock Opposition members for the
initiatives they take from time to time. However, that is not constructive. The motion could
be amended if the Goverrnent believed that its parameters were too wide. It could have
been amended in respect of the period that Hon Bob Pike has suggested for the production of
the documents. Without wishing to pre-empt Hon Bob Pike, Hon Kay Hallahan could have
suggested that the period be extended from three days to five days or even to seven days.
That would have enjoyed the support of the mover of the motion. I am disappointed that the
Minister should have taken such a negative view of the motion. I support the motion.

Amendments to Motion
HON DERRICK TOMLINSON (East Metropolitan) 14.38 pmJ, I move -

Line 2 - To delete "three" and insert "seven".

Line 4 to 7 - To delete all words after "University".
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Discussions in relation to a national university system have been going on for three years or
more. Much of the public debate and some of the private debate has gone on in committees
established to advise Governments at the State and Federal level and commnittees to advise the
universities. The Minister was correct when she said that truckloads of paper had been
generated. Much has been spoken and much has been written about a national university
system. Because it relates to universities, even more truckloads of paper will be generated
because that seems to be the nature of universities. However, the discussions are nor solely
about the future of Murdoch University and the University of Western Australia. They
include such matters as relationships between the Commonwealth and the States. They get to
the heart of constitutional powers and authority in our Federal system. They get to the heart
of the question as to who has control over our educational system. Does the Commonwealth
have any power to direct the States about how their education system should be developed?

That is not a simple question that can be resolved by reference to the Constitution. It is a
very involved matter which is at the heart of this question of the merger of the two
universities. It involves the financial powers of the Commonwealth. Can the
Commonwealth, under the grants power of section 96, intrude into the educational authority
of the States? Can it, under the grants power of section 96, direct that the States should
merge their educational institutions in the way it has suggested that Murdoch University and
the University of Western Australia may be merged? It gets to the very heart of the 1974
agreement between the Commonwealth and the States, whereby the Commonwealth assumed
full funding for tertiary education in return for a reduction in the general revenue entitlement
of the States. These are very broad questions.

One also is faced with the question: What are the purposes of a university? This question
has been debated for some 300 years. We are now being asked to decide about the future of
Murdoch University and the University of Western Australia, and to consider the question of
the purpose of a university. We are being asked to consider questions about the functional
autonomy and academic freedom of these institutions. These are extremely important
questions, and the issue of the merger between these two universities is of considerable
moment. It is so momentous that a decision should not be made hastily and, indeed, to this
point it has not been made hastily. It has been debated publicly and privately for three or
more years. Neither should it be a decision made in any ill-informed or uninformed way; it
should not be based upon prejudice or political preference; it should be a question decided
upon rational debate. If rational debate is to take place in this House, it must be informed
debate. Members must have access to all the information available to Government about all
of these issues - the financial issues, the question of authority between the Commonwealth
and States, and the educational questions about the purpose and future of the respective
institutions.

What will be, for example, the fate of the school of agriculture if it is merged with the school
of veterinary science at Murdoch University? What will be the nature of the new faculty of
law at Murdoch University? Will it take on a different academic form - as Murdoch
University has assumed since its outset - from the University of Western Australia, or will the
law school at Murdoch be an extension of the law school at the University of Western
Australia? What about the school of education at the University of Western Australia and the
school of education at Murdoch? How will they merge? Will the medical faculty at the
University of Western Australia have any function or role on the campus of Murdoch
University? These sorts of detailed questions which have been debated and subject to a great
deal of documentation must be considered by this House.

The decisions we are being asked to make are of too great a moment for us to decide without
proper information. Hon Kay Hallahan asked what is the Opposition's motivation for asking
for these documents. It is simple; it is to guarantee that an informed debate takes place. I do
not believe the Government has anything to hide, or that it has anything to be embarrassed
about in this matter. The Government should be, and has every reason to be, very open in
this matter. Here is an opportunity to practise what has been constantly called open
Government. If there is to be open Government, open up the documents to this group in the
Parliament. Let us decide what is important and what are the pertinent issues in the debate.
There may be truck loads of documents; it is of The very nature of this debate that there is
need to winnow truck loads of documents before finding the pertinent issues contained in
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those documents. That is not because of deliberate intention to conceal, but for intellectual
discovery, looking for the real justifications for doing or not doing a particular thing. It is
looking for the justifications for merging the two universities or, alternatively, of preserving
two very fine institutions, both of which have international standing in the community of
scholars. If the standing of those two very fine universities is to be changed in the
community of scholars, there must be very good reasons for that change, It is necessary to
have well informed debate to establish those very good reasons. There is nothing sinister in
this motion, and it contains no accusation that the Government is trying to conceal anything.
The Opposition has no such belief and harbours no sinister motives; its intention is to make
sure that a rational and informed debate takes place. I do not believe three sitting days are
sufficient to enable the truck loads of documents to be gathered. If seven sitting days are
allowed, the Government will have between 15 and 20 days in which to produce the
documents. Rather than hold up the passage of the Bills that have been introduced into the
Legislative Assembly, I recommend the deletion of the second part so that we can get the
documents before the House, if that is a matter of concern to members on either the
Government benches or within the National Party. I commend the amendments to the House.

HON P.G. PENDAL (South Metropolitan) [4.50 pmJ: I support the amendment moved by
Hon Derrick Tomnlinson to delete the numeral 3 and insert the numeral 7, for much the same
reasons as those outlined by the member. There is no doubt that on reflection a seven day
period is more reasonable, given the circumstances, than is a three sitting days period.
However, there is something more substantial at stake than that: This is unlikely to binder
the passage of any proposed legislation; in fact, it is more likely to assist members in coming
to a conclusion about, first, the content of the amendments and the motion, and, second, the
subject matter of the legislation which the Minister has told us will come to this place at a
later time. Notwithstanding I-on Eric Charlton's conclusions - with which I disagree - he at
least acknowledged the tight of the Opposition to seek this information in a period of seven
days. The fact that he was prepared to acknowledge that was, in the circumstances,
something more than the Minister responding to the debate was prepared to do.

In moving this motion. Hon Derrick Thmidinson said that it was of the utmost importance that
any debate which takes place on the issue be informed debate. Given the remarks made by
some members in recent times about one important piece of legislation, which has just left
this House, and given the importance of this motion and the amendment, and the impact on
Western Australians once the proposed Bill is introduced, no-one could dispute that there is a
need for a fully informed debate.

In the course of the Minister's defending herself against the three day limit - which has now
been attended to by Hon Derrick Tomldinson's proposed amendment - she said that the
Opposition should be more specific about what it wanted. I point out to the Minister that the
catch-all situation that the mover, and subsequently the amender, of the motion is seeking is a
legitimate thing to achieve. The very fact that we are now seeking to permnit the production
of these documents to take place within seven days is evidence of the bona fides of the
Opposition. It is impossible for us to be specific about the papers and documents which are
to be produced; if we do not know what is on a file, we will not be in a position to know what
we ought to ask for. That was quite dramatically demonstrated in another debate today,
elsewhere in the Parliament, where some information was tabled, in the form of a letter
written by a Mr Jacobs, where it would have been impossible to have demanded that letter if
one had not known it existed.

The Opposition cannot be expected to ask for particular documents in a file if it does not
know whether those documents exist. Given that there is probably a truck load of such
documents, the purpose of the amendment is to allow the Government a reasonable time to
get its act together and produce those documents; even the documents that we may not know
exist. That is the only way we can have the sort of informed, open and reasoned debate that
Hon Derrick Tomnlinson and Hon R.G. Pike talked about. If we are denied that sort of access,
we will not get that informed debate. The Opposition has bent over backwards, by moving
the amendment, to indicate that it is being reasonable. It could even be argued that we could
be a bit more bloody minded about the matter by saying that three days is sufficient because
the Government and the two universities have at their disposal literally an army of people,
and ought to be able to meet the three day deadline. The Opposition has now suggested.
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through Hon Derrick Tomldinson, that it is a reasonable reaction of the Minister to say we
should give the Government a little more time. That is why the amendment must succeed. I
support the amendment.

Amendment (to line 2) put and passed.

Hon P.G. PENDAL: In talking to the amendment a moment ago, I was properly not able to
make reference to what in reality is an equally important part of the amendment moved by
Hon Derrick Tomlinson, that which relates to the original point about the need for informed
debate. It could well have been argued by the Government that had the words that we are
now seeking to delete been left in the motion, that - with all due respect to Mr Pike - would
have hindered the progress of the legislation which we have been told will shortly come into
the Parliament. That is why this is a reasonable and sensible amendment by Hon Derrick
Tomlinson to ensure that we do not hinder the prospect of the Governiment's bringing in that
Bill in a couple of days' timne. On the contrary, I think we will find that by removing those
words in the last three lines of the motion on the Notice Paper we will actually open up the
very sort of thing that other people have talked about in the last half hour. It will allow the
Bill to come into this House in a week or two, at the very time when files will be put on the
Table of the House that give members the opportunity of seeing just what sort of reasoned
debate has taken place in the universities themselves and in other bodies.

[Quest ions without notice taken.)

Hon P.G. PENDAL: There is good reason to support the second part of the amendment
moved by Hon Derrick Tomldinson. If we support his amendment it will not preclude or
hinder the Government firomn introducing its legislation on the merger of the universities in
the way it would if the original motion were passed. If this amendment is passed and the
final three or four lines of the original motion are deleted it will add ro the quality of the
debate and it will ensure that it is, indeed, an informed debate. I make the point to the Leader
of the National Party in this House and to other members that to pass this part of the
amendment would not, therefore, be counter to the arguments which were put earlier. The
reason is again to be found in what Hon Derr ick Tomlinson said in the first place: It will take
the pressure off the Government, and we have done that in ternms of the rime plan; it will
further take the pressure off the Government so that the motion does not interfere with the
Government's legislative program. If the motion is passed in its amended form it will allow
the legislation relating to the merger of the universities to come forward in the normal way,
which is the Government's entitlement and that was the point made by Hon Eric Charlton. It
will allow it to be debated wit extra information tabled in the House which will allow for an
informed debate, which has been mentioned often in the last hour or so. I urge members to
support the amendment and to ensure that the debate is an informed one.

HON E.. CHARLTON (Agricultural) [5.36 pmJ: Hon Phil Penidal's comments
emphasised the point about the requirement of members of this House to obtain the
documents, If the Government is happy to produce them, so be it. After the discussions we
have had with various people at the universities and reading the motion, taking the
amendment into account, I cannot support it. Two points must be remembered: If the
withdrawing of the last section of the original motion simply means we will have material
laid on the Table and the matter will not be resolved, it does not really change the point I
made earlier. The important thing is that a great deal of infonination is involved. There is a
host of documentation and it cannot all be laid on the Table of the House. If the amendment
is agreed to it will mean that all papers and documents in the possession, control, reach or
power of the Government relating to the proposed merger must be tabled.

I will support members if they require any specific information when the legislation is
introduced into the House. The National Party is of the opinion that it is not necessary to
seek the relevant information until the Bill is in the Parliament.

HON KAY HALLAHAN (East Metropolitan - Minister for Local Government) [5.39 pm]:
I want to make the Government's position clear and to commend Hon Eric Charlton and Hon
Derrick Tomnlinson for their contributions to the debate. I was critical of other members and
it is true that I do not normally indulge in personal criticism of members, but Hon Derrick
Tomfinson made an effort to add a constructive tone to the debate in moving his anmendmients.
However, they do not answer the enormous task involved in a motion of this natur. It would
be a huge logistical problem. It may be that members have something
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particular in mind to which they would like access. I cannot mind read that and neither can
the Government. Unless there were some indication of that, we would not be in a position to
say that it could be provided, so we are back where we were before. In a short time the
House will be debating the Bill and will go through an exhaustive Comnmittee stage during
which all the concerns and uncertainties of members will be fully tested, I have no doubt, and
that is our opportunity to do that.
If this amendment were carried we would still be against the motion. I have made clear that
the Bill relating to this matter is about to be debated. The enormous community interest in
this matter is typified by the action of the National Party in meeting with its opponents and
proponents at a tertiary institution referred to today. That is indicative of the level of debate
that has taken place on this matter over a long time. I ask members to vote against both the
amendment and motion.

Amendment (to lines 4 to 7) put and a division taken with the following result -

Ayes (12)

Hoo George Cash Hon N.E. Moore Hon D.J. Wonlswouth
Hon Reg Davies Hon Muriel Patterson Hon Margaret McAleer
Hon Max Evans Hon P.G. Pendal (Teller)
Hon Peter Foss Hon ROG. Pike
Hon Barny House Hon Derrick Tomlinson

Noes (17)
Hon J.M. Bernson Hon John Maiden Hon M.S. Montgomery Hon Doug Wean
Hon J.M. Brown Hon Kay Hallahan Hon Mark Nevifl Hon Fred McKenzie
lion I N. Caldwell Hon Tom Helm Hon Sam Piansadosi (Teller)
Hon HiJ Chariton Hon B.L. Jones Hon Tom Stephens
Hon Cheryl Davenport Hon Glarry Kelly Hon Bob Thomas

Pairs
Ayes Noes

Hon W.N. Stretch Hon T.G. Butter
Hoin P.H. Lockyer Hon Graham Edwuuds

Amendment thus negatived.

Debate (motion, as amended) Resumed
lION R.G. PIKE (North Metropolitan) (5.45 pm]: I turn to the comments of the Minister,
who never gets it right. What we are really debating tonight is something significantly more
important than the motion before the Chair because the first substantial matter raised by the
Minister was the number of days and the amendment sought to overcome that. I thought that
was a reasonable problem put forward by the Minister.

Members need to realise with absolute clarity that the Minister has said to us this evening that
because there are a lot of papers they ought not be tabled, thus establishing the very simple
precedent for any future Government - should we go down that ridiculous track and support
that ridiculous argument - that because a proposition which comes before this Legislative
Council involves voluminous paperwork the House ought not exercise its undoubted and
absolute prerogative to have the papers tabled. That is the substance of the Minister's point
tonight, although she is not acting directly and is taking advice from another Minister who is
apparently equally badly informed. For this House to determine it ought not proceed to
exercise its absolute and undoubted right of access to documents of a Government simply
because there is a great many of them could equally be applied to the debate and papers
tabled regarding other contentious matters in another House or in any Parliament that uses the
Westminster system. It is manifestly dopey and not tue, and that was the only substantial
argument the Minister put forward.

The other matter - apart from the inconvenience of the volume of papers involved - is that if,
in fact, there is nothing to hide in the papers why not table them? What has been pointed out

4991



competently by other speakers - and this matter needs to be addressed by me in this way - is
that when I moved this motion the merger of the universities Bill was not before the other
place. I do not think it was an accident of timing or history that we gave notice of this motion
and subsequently found that the Minister had then introduced a Bill relating to this mailer in
another place. As -we debate this matter so also the Minister next door wil be making a
second reading speech. This highlights another remarkable fact. What is that fact? It is that
notwithstanding that the Minister in this place has said that all the papers and information,
and anything one thinks they might want, is available, members of the Liberal Party and the
National Parry have not, in my understanding, until today been given a copy of the Bill
relating to this merger. In other words the Government has not had the courtesy to provide
either the National Party or the Liberal Party with a copy of the Bill. So much for all this
claptrap we have received from the Minister this evening about that information being
available when the Bill itself has not been available until today.

Notwithstanding the outcome of this vote, which appears to be determined already, members
should not lose sight of the principle that we ought never to resolve not to table papers simply
because there are, to use the Minister's 1-umpty Dumpry type of phrase, too many of' them.
That will destroy the power and the authority of this House. I ask members to vote for the
motion.

Question (motion, as amended) put and negatived.

SUPREME AND FAM ILY COURTS (M ISCELLANEOUS A MENDMIENTS) B ILL

Second Reading

Debate resumed from 19 October.

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan) [5.5 1 pmj: Most of the provisions of this B ill are
simple logic. Only one section gives the Opposition some concern, and that is clause 5. The
intentian of this clause is to repeat an effort to allow the number of justices of the Supreme
Court to be enlarged without amendment. As previously indicated by the Opposition, we are
not happy with allowing the number of judges to be apooinred to the Supreme Court to be
enlarged. We maintain our opposition, and I have placed somne amendments on the Notice
Paper in that regard.

It is important to note how regularly the question of increasing the numbers of members of
the Supreme Court bench comes before the Parliament. One of the biggest problems the
Government faces is finding appointees for the Supreme Court bench. It is one thing to
increase the number provided for in the Act; ir is quite another to increase the number on the
bench.

Point of Order
Hon GEORGE CASH: It would be a courtesy to the House if the Minster in charge of the
Bill were present so that he could take into consideration the comments being made by Hon
Peter Foss.
The PRESIDENT: That is nor a point of order.

Hon Kay Hallahan: It is not even very nice.

Hon George Cash: It is pretty serious.

Several members interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order! I shall tell members what is a point of order, and that is when I
tell members to come to order.

Debate Resumed

Hon PETER FOSS: I am grateful to the Leader of the Opposition for that intervention
because I was finding it difficult to address my remarks to the Chamber in general when the
Attorney General was not here. I did wish to pay him a compliment, and I was wondering
how to do that when he was not present.

A constant problem in this State concerns increasing the number of members of the Supreme
Court bench, and the difficulty of filling those positions.
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Hon Fred McKenzie: The Minister in charge of the Bill is now present.

Several members interjected.

Hon PETER FOSS: This Bill represents a reflection not only of the increasing business one
can expect as a result of the increase in the size of the State, but also the greater time
individual cases are taking before the court, and the increasing complexity and length of the
cases. The Supreme Court faces an increasing burden in trying to handle the business which
comes before it, and members should keep in mind the fact that numbers of judges on the
Supreme Court bench have been outstripped by the introduction first of the District Court and
the numbers of judges who have been appointed to that District Court. The demands on the
courts of this State are constantly increasing to meet the burden on the administration of
justice.

I compliment the Attorney General on the assistance given by his deparment to the
innovation of trying to off-load some of that work and to provide alternative ways for that
work to be handled. [ commend the Government for the grant it has made to assist with
alternative dispute resolutions in this State.

The problem remains that more people are required for the Supreme Court bench. The
Opposition opposes the unlimited enlargement because we feel it is improper for it to be so
enlarged. This is something which should come before this House when an increase is
sought, not only for the reasons previously stated: That we are concerned chat an
enlargement would allow the bench to be stacked. It is important for this issue to be brought
before the House; it is a matter of no small import. It is not merely a matter of saying, ".We
will appoint a few people to some minor positions." The need to increase the Supreme Court
bench is a clear indication of the severe burden on the administration of justice in this State.

The appointment of judges does not mean only chat more people will be appointed, but more
courts will be required, and more people to service them. It is an indication of the amount of
work being carried out in that area, and this is all a burden on the State. This matter concerns
the administration of the most important court in this State, and the Supreme Court should not
be treated as if it were some Government department.

Hon J.M. Berinson: Do you believe it would ever be expanded beyond its actual
requirements?

Hon PETER FOSS: I do not believe it has been, and I do not believe it should be. We
believe its expansion is a sufficiently important matter to be brought before this Parliament.
We do not delegate to the Government an expansion in the number of people in this Chamber
or in the other place, and nor do we allow more than one Governor. I do not see how we
could have more than one Governor.

Hon George Cash: Or Ministers.

Hon PETER FOSS: The same applies to the ministry. There are three main areas of
administration - the Executive, the Parliament arid the judic iary.

Hon J.M. Berinson: How do you distinguish between the Supreme Court, which is limited by
numbers, and the District Court, which is not?
Hon PETER FOSS: The Supreme Court is the senior court in this State. It is the only court
with unlimited jurisdiction.

Hon L.M. Berinson: How does that add to your argument?

Hon PETER FOSS: We rely on it in this House.

Hon JLM. Berinson: You seem to base your argument on the appropriate use of resources.

Hon PETER FOSS: I cannot see the Attorney General's objection to bringing this matter to
the Parliament. I cannot see why he is so upset.
Hon J.M. Berinson: I am not upset. [ really do not see your point.

Hon PETER FOSS: I ant about to tell the Attorney General, so he should listen and he will
find out.

Hon J.M. Berinson: I have been listening very hard but I have not heard.
Hon George Cash: Perhaps you have heard but you have not understood.
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Hon PETER FOSS: Members should be clear that there are three main areas under the
Westminster system. I know Job Bjelke-Pezersen had some problems -

Several members interjected.

Hon PETER FOSS: There are zhreq elements to our system, and the third is not the police; it
is the judiciary. We have this Parliament, the Executive and the judiciary. Each of those
sections is subject to this Parliament when it comes to making substantial alterations to its
constitution. It is important that the Supreme Court has a fuinction in the admidnistration of
the State so far as this Parliament is concerned. If this Parliament has a matter which needs
to be resolved by determining the law, the people sent for are the judges of the Supreme
Court.
The third element of the Westminster system should be treated with the same respect and
deference as the other two. It should have the same basis of appointment in terms of
Parliament controlling the numbers as do the other two. It may be administratively
convenient and consistent with what is done in the District Court, in that it would be easier to
be able to appoint judges of the Supreme Court in the same way as clerks of the local court.
However, we do not believe that is appropriate in terms of the three arms of the Westminster
system.

Sitting suspended from 6.00 to 7.30 pm
Hon PETER FOSS: Having come to the conclusion that there should be a Limitation on the
numbers of justices appointed to the Supreme Court Bench, the Opposition is prepared to
make the amount by which the bench is expanded a substantial one. It is proposed that the
number of justices be increased from 12 to 16, which is a 33.3 per cent increase. I believe
that is a substantial increase which should last some time. The big problem will be finding
sufficient people to fill the positions available. Accordingly, I support the Bill.

R-ON J.M. BERINSON (North Metropolitan - Attorney General) [7.32 pm]: The only
point at issue appears to be related to the question of the total number of Supreme Court
judges versus an unrestricted ability to appoint them according to need. [confess I still find
the logic of the restricted number hard to discern, but for practical purposes [ accept the view
of the House. An increase to 16 judges from the present limitation would meet requirements
for sufficient time, and does not make argument on that question worthwhile. I therefore
indicate in advance that the proposed amendment will be accepted.

I commend the Bill to the House.

Question put and passed.

Bill read a second time.
Committee

The Chairman of Committees (Hon J.M. Brown) in the Chair; Hon J.M. Berinson (Attorney
General) in charge of the Bill.

Clauses I to 4 put and passed.
Clause 5 put and negatived.

Clauses 6 to I I put and passed.

New clause 5 -

Hon PETER FOSS: I move -

Insert a new clause 5 as follows -

5. Section 7 of the Principal Act is amended in subsection (1)(a) by
deleting ' 12" and substituting " 16".

1 have already indicated my reasons for moving this amendment, and I understand that the
amendment is acceptable to the Government.

New clause put and passed.

Title put and passed.

Bill reported with an amendment.
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STANDING ORDER No 55 - QUORUM
THE PRESIDENT: Order! -Honourable members, before the House proceeds to order of
the day No 4, 1 wish to bring to your attention Standing Order No 55 which relates to the
establishment of a quorum. When the bells are ringing for the House to meet, according to
Standing Order No 55, a member once entering the House cannot leave until the quorum is
formed. I bring this to members' attention because when the Clerk comes to get the President
he does so having left a quorum in the House, and sometimes when they return the quorum is
no longer there. I raise this matter because it is a Standing Order that is not frequently
referred to.

SPENT CONVICTIONS AMENDMENT BILL

Second Reading
Debate resumed from 17 October.

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan) [7.40 pm]: This is one o f those strange Acts upon
which people may have differing views. The provision being dealt with here is a very minor
part of the Act which deals with serious convictions. A serious conviction has a different
procedure applied to it than has a lesser conviction. A lesser conviction allows a person to
apply for a certificate from the police to have the conviction spent, but with a serious
conviction this becomes spent only upon application being made to a District Court judge
who makes an order that the conviction be spent. Subsection 6(5) provides for an appeal
against a decision by a judge of the Supreme Court on a question of law as opposed to a
question of fact. The Bill proposes to repeal subsection 6(0). The second reading speech
states the following -

The purpose of this Bill is to remove from the Act one subsection relating to appeals
which is now considered to be inappropriate.

The fact was that an appeal was made to a single judge of the Supreme Court on a question of
law and the usual route for appeals is to a Full Court of the Supreme Court or to the Court of
Criminal Appeal, which in each instance consists of at least three Supreme Court judges. The
second reading speech further states -

An appeal on a question of law to a single judge of the Supreme Court would be a
departure from the normal appellate structure.

This means that an appeal on a district court decision would not appear to warrant the
attention of the Full Court of the Supreme Court. The second reading speech also states -

This legislation should nor, for reasons of time and judicial resources, mandate the
convening of the Full Court. In any event, from a practical point of view this is an
area where no question of law can reasonably be expected to arise. In view of this,
there is no justification for retention of subsection 6(5) of the Spent Convictions Act,
and this Bill proposes its repeal.

My understanding is that there is presently a right of appeal to a single judge of the Supreme
Court as an alternative to, say, the normal way in which an appeal is made to three judges. It
seems that this is not wanted, so the right of appeal will be abolished altogether. It is not
clear whether any appeals have actually been exercised under this provision or whether they
have been determined to be useless because a question of law will not arise.

Hon J.M. Berinson: My understanding is that there would not have been any appeals.

Hon PETER FOSS: Therefore, it is a supposition by the person proposing this Bill that it is
not possible for a question of law to arise under these circumstances. This raises the question

-of whether, because there have been no appeals on any grounds, we should have the appeal
provision abolished, or do we think that caution should be maintained, in that the caution
which caused the insertion of the right of appeal should be retained in case a question of law
should arise? If there is no appeal on a question of law, there seems to be no harmn in having
it in the Act. It will not cause any great burden, but if someone warnts to raise a question of
law, he will have nowhere to go if it is removed. Therefore, I have some hesitation in
accepting this and wonder why it is being done at all.
I am disappointed that this amendment is being made without other amendments being made
at the same time. The parliamentary draftsman, or people from the Crown Law Department,
A72651-8
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do not realise that ordinary everyday practitioners out in the real world have to amend their
Statutes to make sure they are up to date. When all the tiny amendments are added up -
amendments made because somebody has had a change of thought - a large amount of work
is created. I urge the people who have the care of the law to consider that these change of
mind amendments should not be brought forward on a whim. This occupies the time of the
Parliament and costs a considerable sum of money.
I query why this amendment has been brought forward now. What suddenly came into
somebody's mind? Was someone sitting there reading the Spent Convictions Act and it
suddenly occurred to him that there would never be a question of law arising under this
section? If these people had exercised their minds in the first place, it would not have been
put in place. How can we be certain that a question of law will not arise and what might
cause the question to be raised? What problem would there be in leaving this provision for a
right of appeal on a question of law within the Act? It seems blatantly cautious to leave it
rather than to take it away, and having had it inserted there seems little reason to remove it.

The first of my objections to this relates to the cost of bringing this Bill before the House but,
now that the money is spent, we should do something useful with it. In future when
amendments are brought before the appropriate people at the Crown Law Department, or the
Department of Justice in this case, somebody should ask, "Why on earth are we doing this?"
The time of Parliament and practitioners is spent with this sort of amendment which is
inconsequential. It may give comfort to people when appeals provisions are moved - I am
one of those with an innate concern when things are not subject to an appeal. With those
reservations, I hope I have indicated the reasons for my attitudes on amendments such as this.
With those qualifications, and with a full faith and belief that the Attorney General will be
able to satisfy me on these points, on behalf of the Opposition I support the Bill.
HON J.M. BERINSON (North Metropolitan - Attorney General) [7.49 pm]: To start with
one of the later points raised by Hon Peter Foss, our approach to the legislation on very
limited matters is very much the same as his: in the normal course of events we attempt to
accumulate matters until a worthwhile package exists which justifies a B ill being introduced.
I assure members that the initiative on this matter did not come from some idle body
wondering what mischief he could create. On the contrary, the initiative came from the
judges who were concerned at the changed relationship between the District and Supreme
Courts which the Act, in its present form, involves.

Hon Max Evans interjected.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: To take up Mr Evans' aside, I assure the House that our judges are
very far from being idle. They regard this as serious.
Hon Max Evans: I am sure they do. Many of them are my friends.
Hon J.M. BERINSON: They rega-rd this matter as serious enough to put forward the
proposals which have led to this Bill and the Govemrment accepted that the views of the
judges should be accommodated. That is the background of this matter. How can we be
certain that there will never be a case? Nothing in life is certain so I cannot really provide a
conclusive response to that part of Mr Foss' question.
Notwithstanding this amendment there will remain rights of review under the prerogative
writs and, in addition, section 2B of the parent Act contemplates the possibility of another
application, although that would require a lapse of two years. I believe that very Little further
needs be said on a measure as limited as this and I commend the Bill to the House.
Question put and passed.

Bill read a second time.

Committee and Report
Bill passed through Committee without debate, reported without amendment, and the report
adopted.

Third Reading
Bill read a third time, on motion by Hon J.M. Berinson (Attorney General), and passed.
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MUSEUM AMENDMENT DILL
Second Reading

Debate resumed from 16 November.

HON MAX EVANS (North Metropolitan) [7.54 pm]: I am very pleased to support the Bill
introduced by Hon Phillip Pendal. It has been treated fairly lightly by the Government. but I
believe it has considerable significance.

Hon Kay Hallahan: I don't think that is true. I gave a very considered response.

Hon MAX EVANS: I will go through the Minister's response. The Bill has been treated
lightly in relation to how much regard was given to keeping the Percy Markham collection of
vintage cars here for the heritage of Western Australia. Her speech was very good and well
put together; however, I believe the Government has not given due regard to the problem. In
her speech, the Minister said -

The Museum seeks to develop its transport collection with vehicles relevant to the
history of this State.

That is a good statement. However, in the interests of the Museum, it should be developed
away from the Museum as a transport museum because most of these museums around the
world are stand-alone museums, not attached to natural history museums as this museum is.
The Minister referred to -

... the very great difference between items of historical significance that the Museum
thinks should be maintained in order to reflect our very great history and heritage,.. .

Most of what museums have does not always reflect things of great historical significance or
our heritage. They are things of interest, whether they are gold, animals, or meteorites. They
are put there for the education of the public. Historical significance is not material to many
things. I remember, when I was a boy, a meteorite falling in Western Australia somewhere,
and it was of great historical significance. I also remember a whale off Busselton beach.
They are historical events, but others are not; they axe educational for people to learn what
happened in the past.

Hon Kay Hallalian: And are pan of our history.

Hon MAX EVANS: Yes, but most of the items are not historical; they are things about
Western Australia. The Minister continued -

The 10 vehicles to be sold are irrelevant to the history of this State, they cost the
taxpayers money for maintenance, and occupy valuable storage space.

I agree with the remarks about the valuable storage space because I have three spare cars and
that causes me a problem. My wife wishes I would get rid of a couple of them. However, no
vehicles of any age are irrelevant.

Hon Kay Hallahan: Surely that is a matter of opinion.
Hon MAX EVANS: I wish the Minister would allow me to finish my speech; she had her
say. I was at Cottesloe shopping centre the other day at which there was a very nice four-
seater 1912 or 1913 model T Ford owned by Mr Doug Patterson. Some chap looked at it and
wondered what it would be worth today and why we had not held onto them. There is an old
Vanguard Mround town and art old Ambassador. Some members would be too young to know
about those.

Hon P.G. Pendal: Mrs Hallahan would remember those.

Hon MAX EVANS: Yes, she would remember them.

Hon Kay Hallahan: My word I do.

Hon MAX EVANS: I get a great feeling when I see one of them. I remember people who
used to drive them many years ago. They are significant because they are pant of our time.
People see them in old English and American movies. They see them in television shows
such as "AU Creatures Great and Small'". They are lovely cars and they are not relevant to
our history; they are relevant to motoring throughout the world. The Minister said -

4997



The Museum trustees advise that other museums display esoteric vehicles and they
feel the veteran and vintage car enthusiasts are well catered for both in Western
Australia and elsewhere in Australia. No other State museum has shown interest in
acquiring these vehicles, including the National Motor Museum at Birdwood Mill in
South Australia. In addition, they are not protected by the Commonwealth
Government cultural object export regulations.

I agree with all of that. The price of these cars was quoted at about $1.4 million, which I
think is well above what they will bring at auction, knowing what the price was in May.
They will not bring anywhere near the price expected because of the condition of the cars.
When the Government let it be known that it would let them go at a price, interested parties
said they would not buy them for that; they wanted certain cars and would select them
themselves. The Government should realise that once it has cars like these, they are wonth
keeping. The Minister said that the veteran and vintage car enthusiasts are well catered for. I
do not believe that is correct. The veteran and vintage car owners have their own cars. They
belong to a car club at Forrestfield, of which I am also a member. That car club has a huge
membership of average people who love cars. A lot of them are members so that they can
just work on other people's cars to improve them. Many of them cannot afford the cars. The
club also has old Army vehicles and motorbikes. It is all part of enjoying vintage cams.
Veteran cars are those manufactured prior to 31 December 1919 and vintage cars were
manufactured after that date. There is a lot of interest in this matter as can be seen by the
number of petitions presented by members. Those petitions have been signed by ordinary
people who derive a lot of fun from taking part in car rallies. Many people can see all the
cars they want to at the various car rallies held, for example, by the Rolls Royce Owners'
Club, the Studebaker Club, the Ford Motor Club, or the Combined Car Club's Association at
the Royal Showgrounds. On such occasions thousands of people see 300 or 400 cars on
display. However, there is no permanent display of vintage and veteran cars in Western
Australia. The Liberal Party has indicated that its policy would be to allocate land probably
at Whiteman Park to the Combined Car Clubs Association on which a Western Australia
museum of transport could be established. The last leg of the recent world car rally was held
at Whiteman Park and was attended by 15 000 people. I am sure that many would have liked
to visit a museumn at the same time and, if one were established, would visit it regularly in the
future. Car museums are popular throughout the world. The Minister said that -

..the money will not go into Consolidated Revenue Fund, if that is their fear.

She also said that the money will be used in the following way -

First, to upgrade existing collections of motor vehicles-. second, to acquire additional
historically important vehicles; third, to acquire additional items for the museum
generally;. and, fourth, to improve existing collections by better conserving them.

That is all very well, but I believe the Museum should be allocated more money for these
things. bearing in mind its financial resources in the past. It is a great pity that these cars
have not been properly cared for, and one of the biggest problems of collecting cars is the
need for a proper curator, such as Jim Harwood of the York Motor Museum, to maintain
them. My first car, a 1948 Bentley, was previously owned by Ji Harwood, who took a great
interest in that car, as do most owners of this type of car. They trade vehicles and often sell
their cars because they want a bigger or better one. Museums usually hold on to their
vehicles. I have been interested in cars for many years and have made many friends who
own these vintage and veteran cars. They are always looking for something new, arid are
enthusiastic and take great delight in the interest shown in their vehicles by other people. I
have a 1912 model T Ford, and the builders working on the site next to my home are very
interested in that car. They have not seen that model before and ask me questions about the
brake system, the clutch pedals, and so on. This is part of our history, but it has nothing to do
with the heritage of Western Australia. The history of motor transport is of great interest to
many ordinary people. Of course, wealthy people such as Peter Briggs have an interest in
these old cars, and he has set up a museum so that the cars are on display for the public to
view them.

It is wrong to think that a museum of cars should have only cars of historical significance to
the country in which it is located. To illustrate my point, [ refer to the stamp collection in the
British Museum in the United Kingdom; it has an example of every stamp ever issued in the
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world, and if it confined itself only to stamps which were of significance to Britain, the
collection would be deadly boring. People are interested in stamnps from all over the world.
Similarly, with a car museum people are interested in the cars that have been built over the
years in Germany, Switzerland, Sweden, America and so on. For instance, Lord Montague's
national car museum established at Beaulieu some 20 years ago is probably one of the most
popular tourist places in England, outside Bath. People visit that museum time and time
again to see the cars. That collection was given great significance in the film "Genevieve",
which dealt with the London to Brighton car rally. I saw that rally in 1956 and my son who
is in London at the moment saw the beginning of this year's race from Hyde Park three
weeks ago. The event has been held for many years. The Ford Museum in Detroit in the
United States has 14 acres of museum comprising hundreds of cans and 200 motorbikes and
bicycles. The museum keeps adding to that collection, because every car is unique and
different. Henry Ford put the original collection together and he did not worry about whether
the vehicles were of historical significance to the United States. They were all of
considerable interest to the people of America who wanted to know the history of cars over
the years.
Many of these cars are very valuable. Five years ago I had the opportunity to buy a 1914
Rolls Royce, which had been owned by Percy Markham, for $90 000, For various reasons I
did not purchase that vehicle, but I understand it is now worth $600 000. It is one of the best
1914 cars in existence. Peter Briggs takes it on rallies and it is in beautiful condition. Janet
Holmes a Court has brought some magnificent cars to the Heytesbury farm in this State. She
had 30 or 40 unique cars, such as a Rolls Royce and a Studebaker. They may not be of
historical value to Western Australia but they are keenly sought after. In May of this year
Peter Briggs wanted to sell 12 of his vehicles. He decided that some were duplications of
others and he wanted to buy other cars that were for sale on the overseas market. He
expected to raise $1 million or more. Sothebys held an auction in Western Australia and in
Sydney to sell his and other cars. Surprisingly, many of the cars did not sell, although it is
always difficult to know from the way Sothebys conducts auctions whether or not the items
have been sold because there is a great deal of confusion after the auctions. I bought my car
at that auction, but many c ars in the middle range between $50 000 and $ 100 000 did not sell1
very well. Peter Briggs got rid of most of the cars he had for sale. I had the exciting
experience of being shown on the television at this auction. A Mercedes gull wing car was
shown which was expected to be sold for $500 000, then a shot of me bidding for a car,
followed by a shot of 1936 Mercedes worth $1.6 million. Some of the staff of Parliament
House asked me which Mercedes I had purchased. In fact, I did not buy a Mercedes, but a
model T Ford. There was great interest in that auction and hundreds of people came to see
the unique cans on display. They did not necessarily want to drive them but wanted an
opportunity to show them to their children as examples of cars their grandparents may have
driven.
It is not the case that the Government is selling these cars because it has too many duplicates.
[ shall be surprised if this sale achieves the price sought. They were put out for tender on the
basis that one person would buy 10 cars and not take them outside Westem Australia. That
was a certainty to produce no sale. The Minister said that the veteran and vintage car clubs
should buy these vehicles. However many of the club members are just ordinary working
people. It is rather lie the Railway Historical Society, of which Hon Fred McKenzie is
aware; many people love trains, and engine drivers and the like work as volunteers on the
Hotharn Valley Tourist Railway. The people in these organisations: do not have a lot of
money but have a great deal of interest in the vehicles. That is why the State must provide
some of these items for the people.

When this matter arose last year I asked what was going wrong and why the Functional
Review Committee had suggested the cars should be sold. Going through the accounts, it
appears that the Museum does not have sufficient funds and that is pant of the reason for
selling the vehicles. The annual report for the Art Gallery in 1986-87 reveals that $31 million
has been spent on the purchase of assets in the life of the Art Gallery. Gifts and donations
amount to $291 000. The funds of the Art Gallery have been spent on acquisitions in 1986-
87 of $650 000, and in L987-88 of $880 000. Why has the Art Gallery been given so much
money for acquisitions, but not the Museum? The Art Gallery has been very well looked
after. The Hotchin Ant Foundation has funds of $1.1 million and the income is used
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to buy paintings. The old paintings in the hall by the dining room of Parliament House are
part of the Claude Hotchin Foundation, and he bought those paintings years ago for
Parliament House. Most of the good paintings in the Royal Perth Hospital came from Claude
Hotchin, who used to buy paintings and bequeath them to different organisations. Parliament
House has beneficed from these wonderful collections. The Art Gallery received bequests
from Nanny Barker, J.F. Hardy, and (1W. Robinson. There was also an art acquisition fund,
a "Great Australian Paintings' appeal, and the Zinc Foundation. In addition, the Government
has made $880 000 available for acquisitions.

The story is different when one comes to the Western Australian Museum. The report of the
Functional Review Committee in the Western Australian Museum annual report 1987-88
said -

The Functional Review Committee found little opportunity for abandoning or scaling
down the Museum's functions, but it reported that it had identified ways to increase
the Museum's effectiveness and reduce its reliance on State Government funding.

The review's recommendations were aimed towards:
* strengthening the Museum's management;

* injecting more financial entrepreneurial expertise;,

* providing a more flexible financial structure;
* focussing the Museum's activities;

* revising planning for the development of the Museum's Perth Cultural Centre
site.

The Functional Review Committee acknowledges that over the years the Museum has not
been very well managed from the point of view of raising finance to become more self-reliant
in obtaining acquisitions.

Members may recall that, when it was first proposed to sell off the Percy Markham
collection, the great Ted Bull of Radio 6WF talked about the dinosaur which the Museum
had bought from Canada, which had a similar footprint to that of a dinosaur found at Broome.
Some children had held a lamington drive to raise the funds to purchase that dinosaur. I
wonder how many lamingcons would have to be sold to purchase for Western Australia these
vintage cars! The Museum's funding has been in such a destitute state that no money has
been available for acquisitions. That situation should be redressed by future Governments.
The Museum should be able to count on receiving certain funds very year, rather than living
from hand to mouth. The report says also -

Consideration was also given to whether the Aborigial Sites Department should
remain with the Museum ...

Items considered included -

* Overall policies and directions, also covering collecting, curating and research
policies and programmes.

These were reviewed and redefined within the Corporate Plan.

It continues -

* Disposal of surplus collection items, allocation of environmentally controlled
storage and of Conservation Department resources.

I presume this is where the vintage cars come in.

It is interesting that while the Art Gallery of Western Australia's annual report contains a
balance sheet, the Western Australian Museum's annual report does not, so one does not have
any idea of what has been purchased over the years to comprise the assets of the Museum.
The Museum is a statutory authority, and its annual report should contain a balance sheet.
The general operating costs of the Museum include the buying and selling of books. It
received donations of about $98 000. The Museum receives research and other grants for
specific operations. The Aboriginal materials fund, which identifies which Aboriginal
material in Western Australia should be preserved, has an allocation of $457 000.

The sale of the vintage cars is being proposed for all the wrong reasons: To get some money
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for other things, to provide more space, and to reduce maintenance costs. Those cars have
been there for a long time, and are vitally important to the heritage of Western Australia.
They should be available for both young and old people to enjoy. This situation has arisen
because previous Govermnts have not provided to the Museum sufficient funds to enable it
to decide how much it will spend each year, so that it might be able to save up two years'
funds to buy something that is worthwhile. That situation must be rectified in the future. I
support the amendment.
HON J.N. CALDWELL (Agricultural) [8.15 pmJ: I support Hon Phil Pendal's Bill. I am
a great believer in protecting this State's heritage, particularly the Percy Markham collection
of vintage cars. Although I do not have a great interest in vintage cars, I know of a lot of
people in country areas who have. I congratulate Hon Max Evans for doing his research. We
can see that he has an enormous interest in promoting these cars. I am not sure whether his
car qualifies as a vintage car as yet. It gives one a thrill to see him driving his car into the car
park. I think it is still the best car in the car park, by a long way. I hope the Government
never decides to sell his car.

Hon Max Evans: The Government does not own it.
Hon Kay Hallahan: That is the vital difference.
Hon I.N. CALDWELL: I guess one could say that the Museum really owns these vintage
cars. I wonder what the Minister would say about who actually owns the Museum. I believe
it is the people of Western Australia.
Hon Kay Hallahan: Exactly. We would not disagree about that.
Hon I.N. CALDWELL: The people should have some say in what happens to the Museum's
collections. In this case, the Government is seeking to destroy the people's right to decide
what should be sold.
Hon Kay Hallahan: That is unreasonable. The trustees, who have been appointed on behalf
of the people to look after the Museum, have made recomnmendations.
Hon J.N. CALDWELL: It is just as well I have left my hearing aid at home; I cannot hear the
interjections. The purpose of this Bill is to prevent the Museum from disposing of this
collection of vintage cars without the prior consent of each House of Parliament, expressed in
the form of a resolution. These cars are owned by the Museum, which is owned by the
people of Western Australia, so it is only right that the people, represented in this Parliament,
should have a say about their disposal or non-disposal. The cars should not be disposed of
because they are something to be proud of. I do not think that we in Western Australia have
enough museum pieces that we can look at and realise how wonderful they are.

Shows are often held in country areas at which vintage cars are displayed. An example is the
Kukerin Tracmac, where not only were there tractors displayed but also a lot of vintage cars.
This year there was an Austin feature, and it was marvellous to go along and see cars similar
to the one I used to drive when I was a lad. [ had a lot of fun in such cars, particularly in the
fishing tracks around Bremer Bay. These cars stood up to an enormous amount of bashing
about, especially as the roads in some of those places were not as good as they are today. It
was a remarkable car to be able to stand up to it all.

A member of the National Party who has a great interest in vintage cars is Ross Ainsworth,
the member for Roe in another place. He has already spoken to various people about the
Percy Markham collection. I am sure he is 100 per cent against the sale because it is well
known that Western Australians and Australians generally are having some economic
problems at the moment and really do not have the money to outlay for this type of thing, so
undoubtedly the collection will be sold overseas. That is not a fact, but it is a pretty good bet
that it will happen.
I fully support the measure proposed by Hon Phillip Pendal, and believe my colleagues in
another place will do likewise. Those cars are well known to many people in our State and
they should remain here for the enjoyment of the public.
HON DiJ. WORDSWORTH (Agricultural) [8.21 pm]: I too support this legislation. It is a
sad day, and a disgraceful one, when we consider the sale of this collection of cars. It is a sad
day because the man who donated those cars to the Museum, Percy Markham. really loved
them and felt he was giving something to the State when he donated them. Obviously
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he had put all his money into collecting them, he had saved and cherished them and put them
together, and he thought he was making a contribution to Western Australia. If I may say so,
as soon as the Government found out its value, it warned to sell the collection. That is what it
thinks of his efforts.

It is also a disgraceful day because who now will ever give anything else to the Museum?

Hon Kay Hallalian: They were not given, they were bought.

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: We have been through all that; it is a charade on the pant of the
Minister. it was argued the collection was worth $160 000; with $150 000 being given
originally, and later he received $20 000, of which he then gave $10 000 back. It is a joke to
say the Government bought the collection. He gave the collection, even though the Minister
says he did not. What about the next person? The Mintister argues in this case that she can
prove that about five per cent of the collection's value was purchase money from the State
and the rest camne from the bequest. I happen to have persuaded a widow who I think I can
say was pretty hard up to give Major Lockyet's silver - a beautiful collection of teapot, milk
jug, coffee pot and so on - to the museum in Albany, where it now proudly sits. Does the
Minister mean to say that the trustees can sell that collection or convert it to money?

Hon Tom Stephens: Did she sell it to them?
Hon DiJ. WORDSWORTH: No she did not, she gave it; it cost her something, but at least
she had the satisfaction of doing something for posterity. The Government is setting a
precedent which is nothing but a disgrace and I must admit I am ashamed that the trustees of
the WA Museum, some of whom I know personally, should recommend this sale. They have
now set a precedent which will kill any chance of anyone giving that Museum anything in
future. I have to admit the Museum is a poor relation of the Art Gallery and other
organisations, but they have made it the poorer. Is it fair to either of those two people to
whom I have referred to have those items sold and a collection of frogs in bottles or
Aboriginal artefacts or something of that nature put in their place? Those are the only other
things in that budlding. Has Hon John Caldwell ever been to the Museum? It has a whale on
the top floor, a collect ion of frogs in botdles in between and the car collection below.

Hon Kay Hallahan: That does not do you justice.

Hon OSJ. WORDSWORTH: That is just about what it is.

Hon Kay Hallahan: Just about? What licence you take!

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: At least, that is just about what it was until Hon Graham
MacKinnon became the Minister about 15 years ago and introduced the idea of regional
museums.

Hon Kay Hailahan: With regional frogs?

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: They left the frogs behind, perhaps because at some time or
other someone might want to study frogs; I do not know. They have a great collection of
frogs. These regional museums are working very well because when Western Australians go
on holidays to other towns these regional museums provide somewhere for them to visit and
something for them to learn. Often one does not go to the museum in one's capital city,
although if one visits another capital city such as Melbourne one might very well visit the
Museum and the Art Gallery. The regional museums have been very successful and have
proved popular with visitors.
The Minister argued that no museum had indicated an interest in purchasing the Percy
Markham collection. All this Goverrnent can do is think in dollar signs. The late Percy
Markham wanted people to be able to see the cars. What would be wrong with someone
else's displaying them so that they were available to the public? Why not call tenders from
the public to see if someone would lease them from the Goverrnent - on the condition, of
course, that they be displayed? I do not have to tell you, Madam Deputy President
(Hon Muriel Patterson), that a five star hotel is to be built in Albany centred on a car
museum, and I am sure the person developing that would gladly have leased those cars. The
museum would probably have received some income from it and at least the collection would
have been available for people to see, although perhaps they would have had to pay a fee to
do so. I realise that storage of museum items is a problem because they are large, and that if
the cars had not occupied that major floor space the Museum might have had much more on
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display; however, there are other ways to overcome this, either by way of the regional
museums where they could be stored or displayed much cheaper, or by leasing them out.

I should also mention that my wife has probably the premier collection of early Western
Australian furniture in this State, which very few people have bothered to collect, and of
lithographs - prints done by the French and others last century. I know that she wishes to
have those items kept for posterity but I do not think she will be dashing forth to give them to
the Museum if they are liable to be sold.

Hon Reg Davies: They might end up in America, of course.

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: They will not; if Mr Pendal has his way with his heritage Bill
they will probably be confiscated from her.

Hon P.O. Pendal: No, that is Mrs Beggs' Bill.

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: Whichever one it is, that is the way this Government -and
perhaps even the people seem to go. It is easier to confiscate things than to get out and do
something.

Hon J.N. Caldwell: Especially the salcyards.

Hon Kay Hallahan: Oh dear, historical saleyards.

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: It is a disgrace that the Museum has not had an allocation of
funds to purchase such items, because my wife's collection of furniture is based upon the
Princip collection which became available about two years ago. That family was in
Busselton in the 1840s. and 1850s. By sheer luck the collection was kept together in one area.
When the collection came on the market it even included butter churns and other items which
would have been used in houses 120 years ago. The collection was offered to the Western
Australian Government but it was not able to buy it because there was not an allocation of
funds.

Hon Mark Nevill: Our loss was your gain.

Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: I hoped that it would be both but that could not happen with the
attitude of the trustees of the Museum and other people. It is a disgrace that Western
Australians have not been able to record the early history of this State with a furniture
collection from the past. Other countries manage to collect such items of historical value.
The Western Australian Art Gallery has not sold valuable items, such as the Claude Hotchin
collection. I have not been aware of any auctions in that area and that is because it is
considered that is not the decent thing to do. We will not receive any more bequests if the
situation continues and items are sold willy nilly. Claude Hotchin would turn in his grave if
his paintings from the traditional school were sold - if some trustee or curator at the Art
Gallery decided its collection of modem art was deficient. The Museum should have the
attitude that we build on whatever we can get; it should not sell up articles which have been
given to it. I admit that at times it might be embarrassing to receive some gifts which then
create an obligation to store them. However, the Museum should look at other ways to
display these things, not sell them.

I support the legislation.

HON P.G. PENDAL (South Metropolitan) [8.43 pmj: I thank the members who have
supported the Bill. In particular, I thank Hon J.N. Caldwell who spoke on behalf of the
National Parry. I also thank Hon D.J. Wordsworth and Hon Derrick Tomnlinson for their
support.

The Bill is simple in its form but has a profound objective. It has three clauses but the
principal clause has as its objective the prevention of the disposal in any fonn of the
collection of vintage cars currently owned by the WA Museum and commonly known as the
Percy Markham collection.

Having thanked the National Party and the members of the Parliamentary Liberal Party for
their support. I am bound to comment on some of the remarks made by the Government and
in particular the Minister for Local Government who responded on behalf of the Government.
I express my disappointment at the outright rejection that was contained in her speech last
Thursday. I will briefly touch on those points. The Minister said -
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The Museum seeks to develop its transpont collection with vehicles relevant to the
history of this State.

We agree with that. The Minister continued -

Probably the strongest way I can get across to members the reason for the
disagreement in this area -

That is, the disagreement with the Opposition and with the Combined Car Clubs of Western,
Australia and others. The Minister continued -

- is to point to the very great difference between items of historical significance that
the Museum thinks should be maintained in order to reflect our very great history and
heritage, and collectors' items which are of interest mainly to collectors.

I agree with the Minister that that is in essence the area of disagreement between the two
parties in this dispute. It is also fair to say that the argument in the last 15 months has centred
on items that people perceived as being of the Western Australian culture; there is the
suggestion that has come through strongly from the Government and from others supporting
the Government's view that if something is not of or out of the culture of Western Australia
there is no good reason to maintain it. Therefore, by expansion, that becomes a reason for
disposing of it; we have heard examples tonight - [ hope the Minister will pass those on to the
Minister for The Arts and to the trustees of the Museum. One argument in particular was that
given by Hon D.J. Wordsworth about the silver collection of Major Lockyer. One could
argue that is not of Western Australian culture, that it presumably was not made in Western
Australia, that it was brought from overseas; but it is important for the reason it has direct
connection with the founder of the settlement at King George Sound.

Another example was given by Hion Max Evans, and I thank him for his support. He made
the point about other items owned by the Museumn which have been brought here from other
parts of the world and which do not pretend to be part of the culture of Western Australia.
We are simply saying that since something is here it is often a good reason to say it should
remain here and remain the property of the people of Western Australia.
The Minister said - and I want to dwell on this for a moment because it horrifies me for much
the same reasons touched on by other members -

The 10 vehicles to be sold are irrelevant to the history of this State,....

The Minister went on to bemoan the fact that they cost money in maintenance and other
reasons as well. With the greatest respect I put it to the Minister that that is ignorance. but it
is worse to say that these items are irrelevant to the history of Western Australia. So for that
matter are the meteorites that the WA Museum displays; they are irrelevant, if one wants to
use that criterion.

Hon Mark Nevill: They are very interesting.

Hon P.G. PENDAL: I agree, and I hope the Government will not sell them. The fact that
they come here from outer space, far from Western Australia, can be used as an argument to
dispose of them just as the Governiment proposes to get rid of the Percy Markham collection.
That sets a very serious precedent; it creates dangerous criteria about what we should retain
as part of the State's assets and about what we should get rid of.

It might come as a surprise to members opposite that the British Museum is prohibited by law
from selling or disposing of any item that becomes part of its collection. If one considers at
least the English speaking countries, the British Museum would have to be one of the most
revered institutions of its kind; it is reasonable to say that the criteria it uses ought to be the
sort of criteria we should be prepared to accept in this State in maintaining the collections we
have.

Hon Tom Stephens: That would make the British Museum very selective about what they
accept.

Hon P.G. PENDAL: That is a fair point. Maybe the answer lies in what the honourable
member has just said. A set of guidelines should be drawn up for prospective donors so that
they know before they offer them that the Museum has the capacity to reject them if they do
not meet those criteria. However, having accepted them, as the Government accepted the
Markham collection in the late 1960s. this Government of the late 1980s has an obligation to
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ensure that they are not disposed of merely to raise a few miserable hundred thousand dollars
to give to the Museum for an acquisition fund. We were told also that when sold, the cars
would provide a significant amount of money which will be used to preserve the history of
the State. That is a lot of nonsense. They will not provide a significant amount of money.
Hon Kay Hallahan: Why not?

Hon P.G. PENDAL: The best they can provide is a little over $1.2 million or $ 1.3 million.

Hon Kay Hallahan: That is not peanuts.

Hon P.G. PENDAL: Hon Max Evans pointed out that the market has been tested and it has
been found that it is not prepared to pay anywhere near that. The Minister found that when
the Government put them on sale a little over 12 months ago. It is absolute nonsense,
therefore, to say that the sale of this collection will bring in a significant amount of money.

Hon Mark Nevill: What do you think they are worth?

Hon P.C. PENDAL: I am not in a position to know what they are worth. I do not pretend to
be an expert on the sale of these cars.

Hon Mark Nevill: Have you heard any figures being bandied about?

Hon P.C. PENDAL: I do not think it would be right for me to put a figure on them when
people from outside the State are trying to discover what figure they should put on them
when they make their bids.

That brings me to the point that has been mentioned on one or two occasions in this debate:
The lack of a Museum acquisition fund. Only a week or two ago, the Leader of the
Opposition, Mr Macinnon, made a commitment that a coalition Government would create
an acquisition fund, modest to start with, but allocating $1 million over the first four years to
allow the Western Australian Museum to acquire the sorts of things that Hon Tom Stephens
has been talking about without having to sell part of its collection in order to raise the funds.
I ask members to consider that. It is absurd that we have to sell parts of our collection to
raise money. It is no different from one selling the silver tea service handed down from one's
grandparents in order to obtain sufficient funds to do up some other part of the family
collection. It is that lack of the acquisition fund which I believe, in the initial stages, has
prompted the Government to go down this path.

It has been pointed out that the Art Gallery or the WA Library Service do not suffer under the
same disability. Both of those institutions receive substantial grants in State Budgets from
successive Governments to give them access to goods, items, books and paintings. Sadly,
that is lacking with the Western Australian Museum. That is a failure by the Government.

I could understand the Government's decision to sell these vehicles on the recommendation
of the professional staff of the WA Museum, but that was not the case. The decision was
prompted by the Functional Review Committee that has caused such havoc and which has led
the Government into a position where it is now selling off half of the farm to pay for its
losses through its business dealings. Only a year ago, the then Minister made a fim
commitment, by way of a compromise, to sell the vehicles, but promised they would be kept
in Western Australia. We told the Minister at that time that that was a constitutional
impossibility and that she could not sell them and guarantee that they would remain in
Western Australia because the Constitution provides freedom of interstate trade which may
have meant that those vehicles would have gone interstate or overseas. The Minister
admitted that, under Federal law, these vehicles would not be protected. For Mrs Henderson
to have gone down that path a year ago would have been a constitutional impossibility. It
would have been also an insult to the many people who have given their time and effort to
see that that collection remains in Western Australia.

I was pleased that the Minister was prepared to acknowledge that the Parliamentary Liberal
Party announced this time last year a very comprehensive and positive set of proposals that
would have enabled a museum to be built at Whiteman Park which would have allowed the
Combined Car Clubs to have these vehicles vested in them, if that was the term we used at
the time. The Minister said something at that time which distressed me. She referred to the
Combined Car Clubs of WA and said -
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The support which the Liberal Party was prepared to give to this small section of the
community does not stand up well for the Liberal Party.

I utterly reject that. It is no small section of the community. Like anything else, ir is an
important part of Western Australian society. If those people did nor take an interest in the
preservation of those vehicles, nobody would. The fact is that we live in a segmented society
with one small group of people looking after and taking an interest in a matter and other
groups being left to look after others. That was an insult, not only to the efforts of the
Opposition which was attempting to take a positive lead in the matter, but also to the many
hundreds of people who are involved in that car movement across the State. I urge members
to support this Bill and send it to another House to put the Government in a position where it
has to make a decision to cancel the proposed February satellite auction between WA and
London,
Question put and a division taken with the following result -

Ayes (15)
Hon J.N. Caldwell Hon Max Evans Hon N.PF Moore Hon Derick Tominson
Hon George Cash Hon Peter Foss Hon Muriel Patterson Hon DiJ. Wordsworth
H4on ElJ Chariton Hon P.M. Lockyer Hon P.O. Pendal Hon Margaret McAleer
Hon Reg Davies Hon M.S. Montgomery lHon R.G. Pike (Teller).

Noes (13)
Hon J.M. Beuinson Hon John Maiden Hon Mark Nevill Hon Fred McKenzie
Hon J.M. Brown Hon Kay Hallahan Hon Sam Piantadosi (Teller)
Hon Cheryl Davenport Hon Tom Helm Hon Tom Stephens
Hon Graham Edwards Hoc Carry Kelly Hon Doug Wena

Pairs
Ayes Noes

Hon W.N. Stretch Mon TOG. Butler
Hon Barry House Hon B.L. Jones

Question thus passed.

Bill read a second time.

Committee and Report
Bill passed through Comittee without debate, reported without amendment, and the report
adopted.

Third Reading

Bill read a third time, on motion by Hon P.G. Pendal, and transmitted to the Assembly.

MOTION - SELECT COMM-ITTEE
Darling Range, Escarpment and Foothills - Lend Use

Debate resumed from 27 September.
Amendment to Motion

HON J.M. DERINSON (North Metropolitan - Leader of the House) [8.55 pm]: I move -

That after the words 'Select Comm-ittee" in line 1 the following words be inserted -

of four members, any three of whom constitute a quorum,

I see from your smile, Mr President, that this motion is not unfamiliar and neither will the
arguments be. Nonetheless, it is an argument that requires to be put if we are to continue the
effort, as I believe we should, to return to the well-established earlier practice of having
balanced membership on our Select Committees. [ need not go into all the issues or the
considerations which support this proposition, but if, as the Opposition has made clear, it is
determined to ensure it has a majority on any Select Committee with contentious political
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content, and determnined to ensure that the affairs of those committees should be conducted in
a way that will always meet its requirements rather than the requirements of balanced
consideration - which can only be obtained with equal representation - that is a matter with
which we must jive. The numbers of the House are such that the Government is not in a
position to overcome the Opposition's ambitions in that respect.
On the other hand, if accepting that the Opposition will not change its attitude in that respect,
the least one might look for is a different approach from the Opposition when it comes to
such matters as are involved in the committee proposed by Hon Derrick Tomnlinson. I
suppose at the margins strictly political considerations may be involved which might emerge
as matters proceed, but I take it from the nature of the proposed terms of reference, that Hon
Derrick Tomrlinson is seeking a genuine study and review of the matters which affect this
important part of the State. With that thought in mind, and with a view to encouraging
members opposite to accept that on these committees at least there is no point in insisting on
a domination of proceedings by one side or the other, I again move this amendment. I urge
the House to give it serious consideration in the context of an effort to produce a balanced
result.
HON R.G . PIKE (North Metropolitan) [9.00 pm]: I oppose the amendment moved by the
Leader of the House. Let there be no misunderstanding of what the Leader of the House is
proposing. He is proposing - contrary to what he says, in his nonmally persuasive voice,
which in this instance lacks logic - to geld the committee. An equality of votes on a
committee would, under our Standing Orders, have the effect of gelding the committee
because it would mean that the question would be resolved in the negative. The argument of
all the courts of the land and the courts of appeal, or anywhere where a decision is to be
made, is that there needs to be an uneven number in order for a decision to be made.
Let us, for the sake of the vacuous argument put by the Leader of the House, admit that what
he says may be correct. Would it not then be totally proper to look at what the Government
in the other place does in a Select Commnittee situation? Does the Government follow the
hypocritical proposition put by the Leader of the House? Does it have even numbers in the
other place? Of course it does not. Thus the Leader of the House's manifest hypocrisy
stands exposed. We ought to oppose his nonsensical amendment.
HON GEOR(;E CASH (North Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [9.02 pm]: I
oppose the amendment moved by the Leader of the House.
Hon John Halden: That is a surprise!
Hon GEORGE CASH: The member should wait and listen. He had one success today; he
got a particular Bill through. He should not let it go to his head. The reason I oppose the
amendment is that the Opposition is not fixed in its view that a Select Committee of this
House should comprise three, four, five, six or seven members; it should comprise an
adequate number of people to do justice to the matter under consideration. That is, the
Opposition will consider on its merits the number in respect of any Select Committee.
At present five Select Committees are constituted in this House. The Select Committee on
De Facto Relationships comprises three members: Hon B.L. Jones, Hon Muriel Patterson
and Hon J.N. Caldwell. The Government originally proposed that there be four members; by
resolution in this House it was amended to three members. The Select Committee on
Rothwells, PICL and WAGH comprises five members: Hon R.G. Pike, Hon ET. Charlton,
Hon Peter Foss, Hon Fred McKenzie and Hon 3.M. Brown. It was originally proposed that
there be five members; the House resolved that it should be five. The Select Committee on
Aquiculture and Mariculture Industry comprises three members: Hon P.H. Lockyer, Hon
M.S. Montgomery and Hon Sam Piantadosi. The Joint Select Committee on Parole
comprises three members: Hon Barry House, Hon John Halden and Hon T.G. Butler. The
Leader of the House originally proposed that four members serve on that committee; the
House resolved that three were sufficient. The Select Committee on Western Australian Acts
comprises three members: Hon D.J. Wordsworth, Hon Derrick Tomlinson and Hon Mark
Nevill. It was originally proposed that it should comprise three members; the House resolved
that it would be three members.
It is interesting that if one asks whether these committees are working satisfactorily, given
their current numbers, the understanding I have gained from talking to various members -
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and certainly not all the members of those commnittees - is that the committees are working in
a fa ,ir and proper manner. They are taking evidence, and will in due course, one would hope,
make constructive reports to this House.

Hon Mark Nevill: Would they be working equally well if we had a majority on them?

Hon GEORGE CASH: I would hope so. I do not think that is the argument. The
Government does have a majority on the Join: Select Committee on Parole; it has two out of
the three members.

Hon John Halden: No; we do not.

Hon GEORGE CASH: Hon Barry House is a member of the Liberal Party. The other two
members of the committee, Hon John Halden and Hon Tom Butler, are, as I understand it,
members of the Labor Party.

Several Governm-ent members interjected.

Hon GEORGE CASH: I have already said to John H-alden that he has had one success today;
it has gone to his head. He has been king for a day; he should just take it easy. Members
opposite have a majority on that committee.

My calculations reveal that 17 members of this House are currently serving on various Select
Committees: Seven Labor members, seven Liberal members, and three National Party
members. I do not think we can be much fairer than that. We try as hard as we can. We put
up with the various arguments raised by the Government, but in the end the House makes its
decision, based on the merits of the arguments put.

Hon Kay Hallahan: Based on the numbers.

Hon GEORGE CASH: The Minister can put it in whatever way she likes. The very
constmuctive initiative shown by Hon Derrick Tomlinson in proposing this Select Committee
was an initiative that could have been taken up by any member of the Government had they
wanted to hear and take evidence about the matters contained in the terms of reference that
are proposed for this Select Committee. The House should support the motion. From my
reading of the terms of reference, and having regard to the current composition of the Select
Commirttees of this House, I believe that three members would be sufficient. I oppose the
amendment moved by the Leader of the House, and urge members to support the motion
moved by Hon Derrick Tomlinson.

HON SAM PIANTADOSI (North Metropolitan) [9.08 pmj: I support the amendment
moved by the Leader of the House. After listening to the Leader of the Opposition talking
about justice, and to other members of the Opposition talking about equality, it is quite
obvious that even the Leader of the Opposition would agree that to do justice to the
committee, there would need to be a balanced report, which represents a balance of opinion
within the committee. The Leader of the Opposition's argument has been that the three
parties in ts House should be represented on Select Committees.

Hon George Cash: That is not quite correct, because you have two Labor members on one
committee.

Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: No. The argument was that all three parties should be
represented on all those committees.

Hon George Cash: Where possible.

Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: No. I think the Leader of the Opposition should refer to his own
comments in Mansard. He pushed for that balance, and that was the basis of his argument. I
believe, as a result of speaking to members of the National Party, on this occasion the
National Party is not in a position to participate.

Hon J.N. Caldwell: That is not on the record yet.

Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: I did say I believed that was the position. If that is the case, and
if the National Party is not able to participate, there should be a committee of four, two from
the Liberal Party and two from the Labor Party. The Leader of the Opposition mentioned
having 17 votes in this Chamber.
Hon George Cash: No, 17 members.
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Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: If three members of the National Party are not able to participate,
the Opposition has a total of 14. The Opposition is demanding two members on this
committee to the Labor Party's one, and we have 16 representatives in this Chamber.
lion George Cash: You misunderstand my comments.

Hon SAM PIANTADOST: I am looking at the equality mentioned by the Leader of the
Opposition and the argument he used when the issue of Select Committees was debated. The
Leader of the Opposition is fair enough to admit that that was the crux of the argument he
used at the time about giving equal representation to the three parties, irrespective of the
numbers in this House.

Hon N.E. Moore: Do you support that proposition?

Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: That is the argument used by the Leader of the Opposition when
he talked earlier about equality. Ms Pike surprised me with his comments about equality
always resulting in the negative. He should be honest enough to come out into the open and
say that the only way to get a positive result is to have a Liberal majority.

Hon R.G. Pike: Come on! You have been here long enough to know the rules.

Hon SAM PIANTADOSI: I have known Mr Pike long enough to know what his rules are.

Several members interjected.

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon SAM PIANTADQSI: Mr Pike should spend more time in the Chamber than he does,
but I shall not go into those details; I shall discuss with the member outside what he does in
the northern suburbs. Perhaps if he spent a little more time here he would be more balanced
in his point of view.

I ask the Leader of the Oppositiofi and members opposite if it would be fair to have
representation from die Liberal and Labor Parties on this committee should the National
Party not be in a position to participate? As has been proposed by the Attorney General,
would it be unfair to have a committee of four, with equal numbers from the Liberal and
Labor Parties, so that we have two members from this side of the Chamber and two members
from he opposite side? We would be prepared to accept two from our [6 members on this
side and two from the Liberal Party's 14. I ask the Leader of the Opposition to consider that
suggestion. I ask members to consider that position if the National Party is not able to
participate. I suggest members adopt the previous request of the Leader of the Opposition
and give equal voting rights and equal participation on this committee with two members
from each side.

HON I.N. CALDWELL (Agricultural) [9.15 pm]: I put it on the record now that the
National Party does not anticipate putting a member on this committee. As a result of the
pressure of being on numerous committees we do not have the numbers to go round. We are
working on it, but we will have to work a little harder. That is not to say that we do not
appreciate the importance of this committee. I commend Hon Derrick Tamlinson for
bringing this matter to our attention. The Leader of the Opposition said that most committees
should be drawn to give adequate representation. That is a very good point, but because this
is such an important committee it should have adequate numbers. Three is perhaps not an
adequate number, so because we are not participating, there should be four members on this
commidttee. We all understand the rules and regulations governing the formation of
committees My colleagues are outside the House at the moment but they are also of the
opinion that in the case of this committee we should accept the amendment put forward by
the Leader of the House.

We do not want this to be seen as a precedent. We will consider each committee as we see it
and make what we feel is a responsible decision. I only hope the House accepts that we have
made a responsible decision on this occasion. The person who moves the formation of the
commirttee usually has the right to chair it. I hope that the Govemnment goes along with that
view, because the chairman should have an influence over the committee and decide on its
day to day running. For those reasons the House should accept the amendment of the Leader
of the House.
HON MARK NEVILL (Mining and Pastoral) (9.18 pml: I support the amendment put
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forward by the leader of the Government. I cannot agree with some of the arguments put
forward by the Leader of the Opposition, particularly that about the Standing Commnittee on
Delegated Legislation. It is a nonsense to suggest that we should only count the Legislative
Council members. I noticed the Leader of the Opposition smirking as he made that point;, I
do not believe he was genuine when speaking on that issue. My view is that there should be
equal numbers of Government and Opposition members on committees of this House. At the
moment I am a member of the Bills committee. The issue there is not politically contentious.
There would not be problem with four members on that committee. Certainly it would be an
advantage to me to know that another Government member was available to serve on that
comnmittee when I cannot get to Parliament House. I do not particularly worry in this
situation because the committee is working well and getting on with its job, but there are
circumstances where if a member cannot attend he likes to know that one of his colleagues at
least is there just to monitor the situation. I might add that that committee has two Liberal
members from IS members in this House and only one Labor member - me - when we have
16 members and in fact are the biggest party in the House. I do not know how that situation
eventuated, and how it can be rationalised escapes me.
Committees that are highly political in this Chamber really go nowhere. They get a lot of
headlines, create a lot of fuss and waste a lot of people's time in this House but they do not
achieve much. Committees with equal numbers and a spirit of goodwill can produce
worthwhile results and enhance the reputation of this House. I believe that where contentious
issues are involved it is important to have a balance in numbers because at least in that
situation a committee has a reasonable chance of doing something useful and producing
recommendations that will have some effect rather than just gather dust.
I congratulate Hon John Caldwell for looking at this committee on its merits. I do not see
anything highly political in a comnmittee of this House looking at land use in the Darling
Range. Those sorts of common issues need to rake in the views of everyone, rnot just of
political parties but of all the different groups involved. In my view, having four members on
that comnmittee will ensure a better report, because I make no bones about this: It is important
that Govemnments keep some track of what happens in committees. If commnittees are used
for political purposes at times it affects the Government more than it can ever affect the
Opposition. I am not suggesting it will happen in this case, but if a Government member
cannot attend a meeting of a committee for some reason, at least there is a prospect of the
other member being there just to contribute and to make sure that the committee runs
smoothly.
The Opposition thrust to dominate every comnmittee in this House comes out of its own
insecurity. I know that since the beginning of this session members opposite have been
smelling their waters and taking a much more belligerent attitude towards the committees. If
this House is ever to perform a useful role as a House of Review we need far more
cooperation and consensus among members. We can fool around and waste time on
committees with Opposition majorities that are going nowhere, but the only committees that
will achieve anything are those which have a bit of balance politically when they are
politically contentious, and it is also important for Government members at least to be present
at all committee meetings, because members know the wrath that can come down on
individual members if a committee does something rather unexpected when a Government
member is nor there. It is therefore in the interests of Governments to have at least equal
numbers, whereas usually we know they have control of committees, which otherwise would
nor be set up.
I congratulate the National Party on supporting this amendment. I realise the problem it has
in servicing these commnittees and it is pleasing to see the position that party may have
claimed is being used in a wise manner. I support the amendment.
HON N.E. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral) [9.24 pm]: Hon Mark Nevill. made an
interesting comment just then. He said that the Government and the Opposition should have
equal numbers on Select Commuittees, and then he added "in this House". He totally ignored
the very good argument put forward by Hon Bob Pike that one has only to look at the
Legislative Assembly to see what the Government's view is in that House. I ask Hon Mark
Nev il why he applies that criterion only to this House and not to the other House.
If the Government had the numbers in this House I have no doubt - nor, I am sure, have

5010 [COUNCIL]



[Wednesday, 22 November 1989] 01

other members - that every committee would have an uneven number and a Government
majority, just as happens in the Legislative Assembly where the Government has the
numbers. That is the simple, basic truth of the matter. Hon Mark Nevill spoke about the
need to have equality and balance on these committees, but I remind the House that a Select
Committee set up in the Legislative Assembly has no Liberal members at all. That was the
result of a vote of that House. It excluded the Liberal Parry altogether. Then Hon Mark
Nevtill comes into this House and talks about equality and balance, and representation from
both sides, and having the same numbers. It is total and absolute hypocrisy, as Hon Bob Pike
said. As we all know, we are in the business of numbers. In this House the Labor Parry does
not have the numbers but it does in the other House and it uses them in a brutal fashion to
make sure it has control of everything. So for Hon Mark Nevill to say that for some reason
this House is a different kettle of fish is absolute nonsense. The arguments do not hold water
because we cannot do one thing in one place and something else in another.

For Hon Mark Nevili to talk about the Opposition's insecurity in this House is tantamount to
saying the Government has a similar insecurity in the other place, and a sim-ilar need to
dominate everything. When the Government has the numbers in another place and has
Opposition dominated Select Commuittees, members opposite should come to this House then
and talk about having Government dominated committees here. That will prove members
opposite are not hypocrites and that they really mean what they are arguing.

Hon Mark Nevill: We recommended that one of the three committees have an Opposition
Chairman.

Hon N.E. MOORE: I do not agree with that but the House will decide, based on the way the
House votes on the constitution of all committees. That is what happens here and in the
Assembly and it will always happen that way. Hon Mark Nevill should not argue that there
should be different rules for this House from those in the other House, because both Houses
live under the same rules and will get the same result, no matter what.

Amendment put and a div is ion taken with the following result -

Ayes ( 15)
Hon J.M. Beninson Hon Cheryl Davenport. Hon Toni Helm Hon Tom Stephens
Hon J.M. Brown Hon Graham Edwards Hon Garry Kelly Hon Doug Wena
Hon J.N. Caldwell Hon John Maiden Mon Mast Nevit] Mon Fred McKenzie
Hon E.J. Chariton Hon Kay Hallahan Hon Sam Piasitadosi (Teller)

Noes ( 12)
Hon George Cash H-on P.M. LoKcyer Hon R.G. Pike (Teller)
Hon Reg Davies Hon N.F. Moore Hon Derrik Tomulinson
Hon Max Evans Hon Musie! Patterson Hon D.J. Wordsworth
Hon Peter Foss Mon P.G. Pendal Hon Margaret McAleer

Pairs

Ayes Noes

Hon T.G. Butler Hon W.N. Stretch
Hon HiL. Jones Hon Barry House
Hon Bob Thomas Hon M.S. Montgomery

Amendment thus passed.

Debate (motion, as amended) Resumed
HON FRED MCKENZIE (East Metropolitan) [9.31 pru]: I support the motion. The Select
Committee will be successful and should create harmnony because it is incumbent upon us all
to see that land within the Darling Range is used for the purposes laid down by Parliament.
Parliamentarians should have input into the decision making process quite apart from the
decision making body which is influenced by the various Government departments.

Because of the increase in population in this State, a number of proposals have been put
forward fthough local government for rezoning. Those proposals have created much
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controversy in some areas because many people believe zhac no changes should take place;
they want to retain their lifestyles. With the increase in population the available land within
the metropolitan region decreases. One way to deal with that problem is to create high
density housing on the available land. [ do not mean high-rise housing, although perhaps that
would follow.
It may appear that there is much vacant land within the metropolitan area, but for a variety of
reasons that land cannot be utilised other than for specific purposes because we need to
protect our underground water resources. When one flies over Perth one can see the large
tracts of vacant land, but as we rely heavily on underground water these days we realise that
much of that land will remain as parks, forests and so on. It will not be made available for
high density housing purposes.

The comimittee is not required to report until 31 March 1991.
Hon N.F. Moore: You would not prorogue Parliament in the meantime?

Hon FRED McKENZIE: I am not sure what will happen.

Hon N.F. Moore: I think you suggested that this afternoon.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: I have said from the outset that this committee will be one of
cooperation.

Hon N.F. Moore: Prorogation is not selective.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: Hon Norman Moore has served on committees with me where we
have worked harmoniously. I refer to the first committee on which I served in this House
under the chairmanship of Hon Sandy Lewis.

Hon N.F. Moore: Prorogation stops every committee, not just the ones you want it to stop.

lion FRED McKENZIE: If the member would cast his mind back he would recall that the
committee on which we served became a Royal Commission,
Hon N.F. Moore: I hope that you will consider that in future.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: This is different. If I have my way, in respect of the current
committee on which I am serving, I would prorogue Parliament; there is no doubt about that.
I do not believe that it is the role of this Legislative Council to involve itself in party political
committees; while that practice prevails we will not have harmony.

The committee under debate is different; it has a useful purpose. For those people who
support committees of upper Houses, if we have these types of committees, this House has a
future - and I know people who want to retain this House. If commnittees are used for party
political purposes, this House will not have a future due to the proportional representation
system. I do not think any major party in the future will have a majority in this place. The
situation will be different; we will have minor parties in this place in some form.

I can see a lot of good coming out of this Select Committee; I support the motion for that
reason. As Hon Derrick Tomlinson has outlined, many disputes have occurred across the
Darling Range, through Serpentine-Jarrahdale into the hills areas covered by the Mundaring
Shire. The disputes involve the local authorities of Swan, Mundaring, Kalamunda, Gosnells,
Armadale and Serpentine-.Jarrahdale. One of the problems that the Government will face in
respect of land use will be the interests of the local authorities. If for no other reason, maybe
the committee can influence the local authorities to combine their efforts so that we can
develop a plan for the Darling Range which will be accepted by all the parties. This will be
difficult to do.

Hon Derrick Tomldinson has spoken about three aspects of the commidttee's activities, one of
which relates to an area in which I am keenly interested; that is, the regional park concept
contained in the System 6 report recommendations which were adopted in 1983. Those
recommendations have been acted upon very slowly.

Currently, a study is under way into the concept of regional parks. That undertaking was
given by the Government in its policy speech prior to the election this year. Hopefully,
although it has not been put in place yet, I will be on the consultative committee which will
have representatives from local authorities, Government departments and from community
groups in the area. That commnittee will consult with the Department of Planning and Urban
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Development. When that study is completed, hopefully a regional park will be set up in the
Darling Range.
A whale range of things will develop from the study, including who will manage it. I
suppose it will revolve around the local authorities and the Department of Conservation and
Land Management. We do not know what involvement the local authorities will want in that
plan, but it is something on which the committee will be able to give guidance to the
Department of Planning and Urban Development because that department will have input as
far as the development of regional parks is concerned and the management will follow later.
It will be difficult to determine who will have the responsibility to manage regional parks,
particularly as it is envisaged that they will spread through all the shires previously
mentioned.

Currently, an argument is going on about land usage in the Mundaring Shire. It has been a
very controversial issue. The Government has not had to make a decision about the proposed
zoning of the area. However, as members are probably aware, the mailer is before the courts.
The residents formed a group and challenged the right of the Minister to make a minor
amendment to the metropolitan region scheme when they considered the amendment was a
major amendment. The courts will have to determine the matter. I believe it will remain
controversial for some time, irrespective of the outcome of the court case.

The Commonwealth has released the Bushnicad Rifle Range and the State has indicated that
it may be suitable for housing development. Frankly, I think it is. Plenty of development has
taken place around the Bushmead Rifle Range and, as I explained earlier, with the large
population increase taking place in the metropolitan area at the moment, land for housing has
to be found. It is certainly worth while looking at that area although there may be some
inhibiting factors. No decision will be made on it, however, until the Environmental
Protection Authority indicates what the land can be used for. The land is close to Midland, a
big regional centre, and there is a good transport system to the area. If the concerns can be
allayed, the area should be considered for housing. However, who knows? Submissions to
the Select Committee may cause me to alter my opinion on that matter.
I commend Hon Derrick Tomlinson, a new member, for taking this initiative. I admit that I
was not very concerned about it because I believed that the planning authorities were doing
the job they were charged to do in relation to these matters. However, the department is
under pressure and has not been able to pay the sont of attention to the Darling Range area
that it should. I was very impressed with officers from that department who attended the
meeting a couple of weeks ago and the manner in which they conducted themselves. They
were senior officers of the department, and some at the meeting disagreed with what they
said. Nevertheless, they came to grips with the planning problems that area is faced with in a
constructive manner.

Hon Derrick Tomldinson referred to the gravel pits. We have to get gravel from somewhere
and it happens to be that area from which the gravel is taken. The EPA has cleared the area
for the removal of gravel. I noticed in the Press that a former member of the Legislative
Assembly, George Spriggs, strongly supported the gravel pit being in its present location. He
has lived in that area all his life and we should take note of what he says. He disagreed
vigorously with the people who complained about the gravel being taken out of the State
forest. I am sure the Department of Conservation and Land Management would have
considered the matter closely before the gravel was allowed to be taken from the State forest.
I believe the committee will be a fruitful one and it will work harmoniously. However, its
task will not be easy. If it tackles its tasks in the manner I expect it will, we will develop,
with various departments, a land usage plan which, although probably not acceptable to
everybody, will be a sensible plan for land usage. I hope that when it is recommended some
notice will be taken of it. Regrettably, notwithstanding the recomnmendations made,
Governments of both sides tend to do only what they want to do with the reports presented. I
have experienced that; I was disappointed with my own Government in relation to some of
the recommendations made by the committee chaired by Hon Sandy Lewis inquiring into
national parks. He was certainly a very good chairman who knew the subject very well, and
taught me a tremendous amount. When the first report was presented in 1980, three years
before the Labor Government took office, he could not achieve much with his own
Government. I thought that I would succeed with my Government where he failed with his,
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and would be able to achieve a larger allocation of funds for national parks, which had been
starved of funds for many years. It was not to be. Despite my pleas to various Ministers,
there seemed to be more important priorities. However, we are making some progress,
although it is slow. It is important that these recommendations be considered. I know that
they are examined from time to time but not necessarily agreed with. I commend Hon
Derrick Tomilinson as a new member in this House for so quickly coming to grips with this
problem. It illustrates that members of the Liberal Party do have some sensible ideas; many
are not sensible but this is a very good proposal. That is why the Government supports the
motion. It contrasts markedly with some of the others that have been moved. I will certainly
support the motion and [ know in advance that [ have the support of my party. I am very
pleased that we shall work together very harmoniously, and at the end of the day I expect the
chairman to make a note of how well the committee worked.
HON R.G. PIKE (North Metropolitan) r9.53 pm]: I commence by referring to the last
comments made by Hon Fred McKenzie who with sweetness and light referred to harmony
and the pleasure of working with a previous member, Hon Sandy Lewis, on a Select
Committee. I warn this House about the manifest hypocrisy of the Labor Party, and Hon
Fred McKenzie in particular. In the past two people - Hon Fred McKenzie and Hon Jim
Brown - walked out of a committee of four members and left it without a quorum so that It
could not operate. The committee starred all right but when it became contentious and
difficult, what did those members do? Suddenly, this fairness, sweetness and light
disappeared and they walked out of that committee of four, and left it without a quorum.

Hon Fred McKenzie: When was that? Put up or shut up.

Hon R.G. PIKE: l am informed it was a Select Committee dealing with Western Collieries.
The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon R.G. PIKE: Deny that, if you will.

The PRESIDENT: Order! [ will no: deny anything.

Hon R.G. PIKE: Not you, Mr President.

Hon Fred McKenzie: On a point of order -

The PRESIDENT: Hon Fred McKenzie can raise his point of order when I have finished
with mine. The comments Hon Robert Pike is making now cannot under any circumstances
be related to the provisions in the motion before the House. I recommend that he change tack
very quickly and put forward some arguments as to why this House should or should not
agree to that motion. That is my point of order, I now ask Hon Fred McKenzie for his.

Withdrawal of Remark

Hon FRED McKENZIE: If I heard correctly and it was said that I walked out of a Select
Committee dealing with Western Collieries, I have been mis represented. I was never a
member of a committee dealing with Western Collieries. I ask for an apology from
Hon Robert Pike.

The PRESIDENT: The member may ask for a withdrawal of those comnments, and I ask
Hon Robert Pike, if he made those comments, to withdraw them.
Hon R.G. PIKE: I withdraw that comment on the basis that information given to me this
evening -

The PRESIDENT: Order! When a member withdraws, he does not do so on the basis of
anything other than the fact that I have asked him to withdraw.

Hon R.G. PUCE: I withdraw the comment.

Debate Resumed

Hon R.G. PIKE: I make the point, without relevance to that comment, that the information
given in regard to Hon Fred McKenzie and Hon Jim Brown is that in a Select Committee of
this House, on which there was a quorumn of four, those two members absented themselves
and there was no quorum on the commuittee.

The PRESIDENT: Order!
Hon R.G. PIKE: it may be what the information given to me was incorrect.
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The PRESIDENT: Order! The honourable member is proceeding down the course I said he
was not to; that is, that subject has nothing to do with the debate on Hon Derrick Tomlinson's
motion. As I said in a debate earlier today, if members want to raise these extraneous matters
they are free to do so, but not on a motion dealing with something else.
Hon R.G. PUCE: I seek your guidance, Mr President. To the degree that Hon Fred McKenzie
named Select Committees on which he had served, I anticipate, therefore, that you incorrectly
allowed him to deal with those subjects -

The PRESIDENT: Order!

Hon ROG. PIKE: - and I ought not therefore to comment on them. That is my question.

The PRESIDENT: Order! It is out of order for Hon Robert Pike to suggest that the Chair is
being lenient to one speaker and less lenient to another. Hon Fred McKenzie related his
comments to an argument mn support of the proposition that this Select Committee be
established. At this stage Hon Robert Pike has done nothing like that. If he wants to take
issue with my ruling, a facility is available for him to do so. Unless he takes issue with that
ruling, I suggest he conforms to it.

Hon R.G. PIKE: It was a question, not an issue. I continue the speech in regard to Hon Fred
McKenzie and warn this House in regard to thar honourable member's performance in the
past. We have been taken on a Cook's tour this evening with respect to the motion before the
Chair for a Select Commnittee dealing with an area in his electorate, and we heard this
panacea of all this goodness and brightness, which no doubt he will reprint from Hansard and
distribute in his electorate. I refer particularly to the comments regarding his electorate. No
doubt in view of his past performance, if any of the Labor councils in that area should
suddenly decide on a matter of town planning - the subject under discussion - that which in
Hon Fred McKenzie's attitude is all sweemness and light suddenly will become a political
disputation because the councils would be taking a partisan political view from which
Hon Jim Brown and Hon Fred McKenzie indicated tonight they resile unless they have the
numbers - vis a vis the comments made by the Leader of the House, Mr Berinson. Let the
members of this committee be aware that in those circumstances it will suddenly become a
party political Select Committee and, if Hon Fred McKenzie is on it, they can expect his
sudden vacation from the committee.

Withdrawal of Remark

The PRESIDENT: Order! I am not going to tolerate a defiance of my ruling that to reflect
upon any member in this place is out of order. Hon Bob Pike has defied the Chair twice
tonight in his comments on this matter, arnd I certainly will not tolerate it from him, any more
than I will tolerate it from anyone else. I take his last comments to be an absolute reflection
on the integrity of Hon Fred McKenzie, and although Hon Fred McKenzie has not brought it
to my attention, I anm asking the member, under the authority I have, to unreservedly
withdraw that last inference.

Hon ROG. PIKE: I unreservedly withdraw-
Debate Resumed

Hon R.G. PIKE: I sincerely hope that because of the manner in which the Council has, by its
proper constitutional methods, decided to have an equality of numbers, we will in the end -
bearing in mind the excellent initiative that has been taken by my colleague, Hon Derrick
Tomlinson - see a proper determination being made from the contribution that I know he will
make to this Select Committee.

HON PETER FOSS (East Metropolitan) (10.01 pmJ: Hon Fred McKenzie put his finger
on one of the problems that has led to the necessity for this motion. I will begin by outlining
the procedure by which the problems referred to in the motion moved by Hon Derrick
Tomlinson should be resolved. It is obvious from what the previous speakers have said that
the method that we have at the moment is either not being followed or is not adequate. Arty
person representing the East Metropolitan Region would be extremely well aware that there
have been quite serious problems when people who are living in a rural or sem-i-rural area see
that area being turned into an urban area. Those people feel threatened when they see these
things happening all around them, almost without any form of prediction. They do not know
where else they can go to live in a rural environment and be sure that that environment will
continue to be a rural environment.
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Another problem arises in the case of the local authorities, which complain that they are
continually being forced to make decisions as between their ratepayers and developers. They
seem to bear the brunt of this entire process. They are the people who take on the
development from the beginning right through to the end of that process. They are subject to
abuse and vilification from people who are opposed to the development. They are in a no
win situation because they know that development must take place; they know also that there
is population pressure in Perth. They feel they have been forced into the position of having
to make those decisions.
The processes of planning have broken down. There is a considerable amount of fault on the
pant of the State Government. I will explain that by outlining what are the proper processes
that were set up when the legislation was originally put in place. The two principal Acts
dealing with this matter are the Town Planning and Development Act 1928, and the
Metropolitan Region Town Planning Scheme Act 1959. The plan was that for the whole of
the metropolitan region there should be a metropolitan region scheme, which has in fact been
in existence since 1958. The wording of that scheme has not changed very much since that
time, but the scheme map has of course changed considerably. The metropolitan region
scheme sets broad regional parameters for development; it does not contain the fine detail
that town planning schemes go to.
One of the most useful aspects of the metropolitan region scheme is its concept of having
both urban and urban deferred land. If land is zoned urban, then obviously it can be used for
urban purposes. If it is zoned urban deferred, it can be used only for rural purposes, but there
is a warning flag that the land will, in due course, become urban land. This is the essence of
planning. Planning entails looking into the future to ensure that development occurs in an
orderly fashion. It enables people to make their own plans. If they move into an area that is
urban deferred, and wish to have a rural lifestyle, they will know that within a certain period
of time that land will become urban land. One of the concerns expressed by people in the
Darling Escarpment area is that they have gone to that area of land with the reasonable belief
that it would remain rural land; suddenly, a development is opened up right next to where
they live, and they immediately feel threatened.
In addition to the metropolitan region scheme, each local authority brings down a town
planning scheme. It is interesting to look at how these two schemes fit together, because
although the town planning scheme must conform to the metropolitan region scheme, it
nonetheless takes precedence over the metropolitan region scheme. Until such time as the
town planning scheme is amended, it is the prime town planning document. However, under
the Town Planning and Development Act, local authorities are required to amend their
schemes every five years, again to conform to the metropolitan region scheme. In that way,
the State Government is able to drive the overall plan to the metropolitan region scheme, and
the local government authorities are entitled to fill in the detail of that plan.
The problem has been that the metropolitan region scheme has not really been implemented
or updated. There has been an excessive use of minor amendments to the metropolitan
region scheme. Hon Fred McKenzie mentioned the fact that there has been a legal challenge
to the scheme, where it was alleged that a supposedly minor amendment was not in fact a
minor amendment and should not be treated as such. The number of minor amendments
coming through is phenomenal. Members in the East Metropolitan Region receive - as do
members in every region - a notice from the department of all the changes to be made under
the metropolitan region scheme. These come through in large numbers. It quite clearly is not
planning when so many minor amendments are being made; it is plain adhockery.

That is the problem we have at the moment. This area is not being planned for on a long term
basis, it is being treated by adhockery. The whole point of having planning is lost if what is
happening instead is that ad hoc changes are being made to the metropolitan region scheme.
These urban changes are breaking out like measles all over the metropolitan region scheme.
A dot appears here, and another there, and people fit in between the two dots - it is a pretence
at planning. All that these amendments do is reflect the position that has already been
reached. They are not planning for the future, so the whole point of planning has been
completely lost.
This is also the reason why the local government authorities are having such pressure put on
them, because strictly speaking what should happen is that when a general amendment is
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made to the metropolitan region scheme, that is the time the broad brush principle of whether
that area should be urban or rural should be made on a Statewide, regional basis. That is a
State Government decision; that is the level at which those regional decisions should be being
made. The region we are speaking of here is not a local government responsibility but a State
Government and a regional responsibility. It is a region and needs to be planned as such.
However, because the planners know the metropolitan region scheme is out of date and
nothing has been done to it for so long, they make their changes by finding a suitable piece of
land for development and starting to promote all the necessary changes. They do all the
promotion through the local government authority. They go to the council and say, "We
want to change this. Will you agree to the zoning change?" The local authority says, "Do
you realise you need a metropolitan region scheme change as well?' The local authorities get
all the pressure because they are the ones who seem to be making the changes and they get it
in the neck when those changes occur. In due course a minor amendment is made to the
metropolitan region scheme and it goes through, but the full brunt of the dispute is faced by
the local authorities. I have considerable sympathy for them as the State Government has
handed the entire problem over to them because it is failing to take proper advanced planning
measures under the metropolitan region scheme.

The number of minor amendments in the scheme should not be happening. It should be a
very rare exception that minor amendments are required to the scheme, yet they come
through almost daily at times. Instead of planning, what we have now is a pretence
afterwards to cover it over so that it looks like planning.

Hon Fred McKenzie: But the requests for those amendments generally come from the local
authority.

Hon PETER FOSS: That is right. Hon Fred McKenzie has again put his finger on the
problem. The way the developments take place is that developers choose land which is not
appropriately zoned either under the local authority or under the metropolitan region scheme,
because there is rarely proper planning as to which land they can develop. They go to the
local government authority and promote their development, and the local authority has to
respond. It sees there is a need for some development somewhere so it agrees to it. Of
course, it cannot then change its scheme unless the metropolitan region scheme is changed,
because it has to comply with the metropolitan scheme, so the local authority promotes the
amendment to the metropolitan region scheme.

That is not the way it should happen. The planning should start at the top with the
metropolitan re gion scheme being amended in general form and then local authorities should
comply with that. However, it is not working that way; it is working from. the bottom
upwards. All those changes from the bottom upwards purely document what has already
been decided should be done. It is planning stood on its head - it is not planning at all. It is a
complete abdication of planning to document it afterwards so that it looks as though it has
been planned.

Planning is not just a matter of controls. Many people think planning means they must have
the council's permission. The word "planning" does not mean that, it means thinking ahead,
setting down a plan, having foresight and vision, setting out ideas and saying, "This is the
way we wWl go," However, people with experience in these matters know that does not
happen. When a developer says, "There is nothing there that allows me to do this. Let us
crank the machinery up to get all these approvals through", it is planning done in reverse. It
should be done by the State taking the initiative and saying, "This area will be urban."

I think members will get the idea why urban and urban deferred classifications were devised.
They are very a important concept in the metropolitan region scheme, in that we all know that
changes will occur. While the population of Perth continues to increase, some areas which
are presently rural will change to urban areas. That must happen because people must go
somewhere, and that is how the people who now live in the hills initially came there. When
those areas were subdivided into small farmIets or five acre blocks I am sure a fuss would
have been made at that time. Some people living there would have said, "We want this area
to be truly rural and not subdivided into five acre blocks." However, every time that fine
division is made someone will say, "You are changing the character of the place [ live in and
[ do not want that to happen", so there will always be a degree of conflict. There will always
be change unless our population goes into reverse.
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However, we must have orderly change - change that people can live with or at least live with
as much as possible. If people know they can move into an area and live there for 20 years
and it will not change they can be fairly content with that. People can choose where they
want to live. If someone moves into another area which is zoned u~rban deferred and they
know that in the not too distant future it will become urban, that is all right. Some people
will like that and will move there knowing that in 10 or 15 years' trme the area will probably
become urban and they will make some money out of it. However, if we say which areas are
urban and which are urban deferred, at least people can plan ahead. Those who want to can
live in rural areas, and others can go to urban deferred or urban areas. That was the idea of
planning - it was an early warning system. Planning is about telling people in advance.

We will not get r-id of conflict but we must put the conflict with the right people at the right
time. Regional decisions must be made in regard to things like quarries, If one asks people
where to put a quarry in their area, everyone will say, "Not in my backyard", but we must
have quarries so it must be decided on a regional basis. It is a regional decision which will
cause some upset but no single local authority should have to take the responsibility of that
decision. The State Planning Authority should take the brunt of those decisions, and the
decisions should be made once and for all.

We all know there is a need for a certain number of hectares of urban land. We can project
what that need will be and the Government should be looking ahead 10 or 15 years and
saying, "We need this much urban land, let us see where it will be." Ir should say where it
will be and stick by that decision so that over a period of time, knowing it will be urban land,
all the local authorities can bring their town planning schemes into accord with it. If there is
one plan and there is a dispute it can be dealt with, but when it is done by adhockery every
single dispute becomes a major one. So there is a continuing problem in the community
when every little development leads to a planning change, which leads to dispute. It is the
planning change which leads to the dispute. If we did it in an orderly fashion so that the State
Government looked to the long term view and said which land would be urban, which would
be urban deferred and which would be rural and the councils updated their schemes every
five years, we would reduce the amount of dispute and concentrate the argument in a proper
fashion. We would have planning - I use that word advisedly - not just controls, which would
serve the purposes of the comm-unity. This would reduce the ad hoc arrangements and would
do something useful as far as the community is concerned. That is the theory behind
planning.

There is a framework for the planning contained in the legislation; that framework has fallen
down for a number of reasons. First, and most important, is the failure of the Government in
recent times to do anything at all about planning under the metropolitan region scheme. The
Government has not planned. I know there are reasons for that. Every now and then the
Government lurches into action and announcements are made about reviews and revisions.
But a successful attempt has not been made to address the problems that have been raised by
Hon Derrick Tomlinson in this motion.

Second, local government authorities have failed to review their town planning schemes on a
regular basis. That can be excused because the metropolitan region scheme has not been
adequately looked at. There are other reasons why they should look more regularly at the
problems to be faced as far as the local government schemes are concerned. Local authorities
vary in the ability to do this and the diligence with which they have carried it out. Some of
them have failed to carry through the schemes because of the concerns of the local residents
who do not like town planning schemes because they lead to uprisings among ratepayers.
But it is something that needs to be done, in all fairness, because a planning process must be a
planning process. It seems an obvious statement that our planning has not been proper
planning; it has to a large extent been planning controls.

Quite plainly faults exist in the present method. One thing which would be very useful and
which fits within the terms of reference of this Select Committee is to see why the planning
framework has not worked properly. The Parliament has set up a planning framework and
that framework sounds quite good in theory. Is it the theory that is wrong? Is it that the
theory is so bad no-one could ever expect it to be carried our? Or is it just from the
administrative point of view it has not been done? We know it has not been done.
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The comm-nittee should look to see how this method of planning is handled elsewhere.
Plainly, this whole problem of the dispute between the cutting edge of rural and urban
happens everywhere. In every large urbanisation in the world there must be a problem of the
creeping of the exterior parts of the city and the conflict between those people in urban and
rural areas. There must be solutions that have been observed elsewhere. It strikes me that if
our method is not an adequate one we should look at what is done in other places. Our
present system has failed miserably. It is not clear whether the failure is due to the disregard
of a good system or whether the disregard is due to its being a bad system, or whether it is a
combination of those two. Whatever the reason, the planning system has failed and I believe
that it is very timely for this method to be investigated.
One of the most useful things that the committee could do is to point out this failure, because
people, particularly local authorities, have reached the stage where they are so submerged in
constant dispute that they have lost sight of why it is they are the ones being continually
hammered. They have come to the conclusion that this is a nornal state of life for members
of a local authority to be continually in dispute with their residents and that they have
continually to take the rap for the failure to plan. They have been unfairly done by. Local
authorities have been asked to bear a burden which is not fairly put upon them. The urgent
need at State level is for the lead to be given and for proper planning to be put in place.
Hon Fred McKenzie: Councillors will be defeated on that single issue.

Hon PETER FOSS: Yes, that is quite right. Local councillors have been badly done by
because they have taken the rap on this as if it were something which was their responsibility.
It is not their responsibility. If a development needs a metropolitan region scheme
amendment, it signals to me that perhaps the development should not go through at all - and I
do not think that is correct, because if we did not get a metropolitan region scheme
amendment we would have no development taking place, and development should take place.
We have to have development somewhere. If that needs a metropolitan region scheme
amendment it signifies that somebody in the State planning area has failed to act. Someone
should have foreseen the problems and someone should have acted. This is where I see the
problems. We do not find the ratepayers demonstrating about the State Planning
Commission; they demonstrate about local members. Hon Fred McKenzie made a very good
point that people have been thrown out of their positions on councils purely because they
took a responsible attitude on the necessary developments; people in the wards have become
upset and councillors have been thrown out- The situation is unfair and has led to some
unfair results.

First of all, the types of developments taking place are like a patchwork quilt because it is on
the basis of putting bits and pieces of development here and there and filling in the gaps in
between. We are not satisfying those people who are quite happy to buy land and develop it
and have their land go from rural to urban; nor are we satisfying those people who like to buy
land and live on it without any form of disturbance. Every single aspect of planning and
every aspect of the quality of life which our constituents look for are being let down by the
present system.
I strongly support both the original motion of Hon Derrick Tomlinson and the words of
Hon Fred McKenzie. Probably more than anybody else in this House those members are
aware of the constant conflict this matter has caused. It has been a matter where we
frequently finid ourselves unable to assist. We wish to help our constituents but rarely do we
find ourselves in a position of being able to do anything. Often that is an indication that
something is wrong in the basic administration of the law or the law itself. We are constantly
being put in the position of not being able to resolve matters to satisfy our constituents,
seeing good and conscientious local councils being put in the position of having to make
decisions which I do not believe they should make, and seeing developments taking place
where we cannot detect a plan beneath it all. It is commercial pressure because someone has
found a piece of land that is thought to be appropriate to develop. All these things are
contrary to the intent of the planning legislation of this State; it is contrary to the interests of
the citizens of Western Australia, and particularly galling to the citizens of the East
Metropolitan Region.
I strongly support the motion.

HON DERRICK TOMLINSON (East Metropolitan) [10.29 pm]: I thank honourable
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members for their support of the motion. In particular, I thank Hon Fred McKenzie for his
recognition that Liberal Party members are capable of sensible proposals. It is a proposition
which I have held for a long time.

Hon Tom Stephens: That is a very rare event in this place.

Hon DERRICK TOMUINSON: [ have also held the view for a long time that Labor Party
members are capable of sensible proposals.

Hon Fred McKenzie: Thiank you.

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON: We have different priorities with regard to these proposals,
and we have different ways of approaching them. That is where the differences between us
arise. It is a question of differences to be addressed that is at the very heart of this proposal.
H-on Joe Berinson described this as a matter that was not strictly a political matter - I hope I
am not misrepresenting him - and saw it as not being strictly a partisan matter.

There is a school of thought that describes politics as the allocation of the values of society.
This is where Hon Fred McKenzie was very important and very pertinent in his comminents.
He identified the conflicting principles that operate in regard to the whole question of land
use in the Darling Range. He talked about an increase in population and the demand for
housing and the request for rezoning of land from rural to residential. He also referred to the
increase in population and the shrinking availability of land - that phrase was particularly apt.
not in that the land was shrinking but the availability was shrinking - and he spoke about the
need to protect underground water supplies. Some parts of the metropolitan area, which are
perfectly suitable for urban development, must be quarantined if we are to preserve
underground water supplies. Other competing dem-ands that protect ground waler supplies in
the Darling Range will be the issues to be addressed by this committee. i-on Fred McKenzie
identified the influence of local authorities and the need for coordinating plans of local
government,

Hon Mark Nevill identified the matter as a planning issue very early on, and Hon Peter Foss
gave us a learned treatise on planning and the process of orderly development. Hon Peter
Foss also drew our attention to a consensus model versus a conflict model in that we have in
the East Metropolitan Region - or the whole metropolitan region - a conflict between rural
planning and urban development. This proposal looks to set up some consensus as to how we
can proceed towards land use in the foothills, the Darling Range and the escarpment; that is, a
consensus among those competing demands. I am grateful for the remarks made by
honourable members. I note in particular Hon Peter Foss' remarks when he suggested that
the question that should be asked by the committee is, "Why has the existing planning
framework fadled?" Clearly, that conflict exists in the East Metropolitan Region regarding
urban development versus conservation. Also, there is the matter of competing land use
regarding farm purposes. Shall we retain part of the foothills for viticulture? Should we
retain part of the Darling Range as orchards? Shall we trm suitable land over to housing?
Shall we retain the rural aspects in the Byford and Mundijong areas or turn them over to sand
mining? Shall we retain Byford as a rural area or turn it over to goldmining? Clearly, it is
not just a matter of housing versus conservation; it is a matter of approaching myriad
problems in land use in this region of the metropolitan area at a time when increased
population demands have resulted in increased demand for urban housing.

We might take our model from one that is prominent in our minds regarding the Yarra Valley
Development Authority when a similar question was addressed and the Dandenongs were
under similar pressures with competing demands of increased population and housing
demands and the pressure to conserve an area of natural beauty.

I thank honourable members for their contributions to the debate and commend the motion to
the House.

Question (motion, as amended) put and passed.

ACTS AMENDMENT jDETENTION OF DRUNKEN PERSONS) BILL

Committee
Resumed from 31 October. The Deputy Chairman of Comm-ittees (Hon D.J. Wordsworth) in
the Chair; Hon J.M. Berinson (Leader of the House) in charge of the Bill.
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Clause 6: Part VA inserted -

Progress was reported after the clause had been partly considered.

Hon GEORGE CASH: As I understand it, we are on proposed section 53A contained within
clause 6. Will we continue to take each proposed section in this clause separately to enable
members to speak to the very different areas which are contained within the clause?

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN (Hon D.S. Wordsworth): I will endeavour to carry on in the
manner of the previous Chairman.

Hon GEORGE CASH: Thank you, Mr Deputy Chainnan. In respect of proposed section
53A, members will recall that during the last discussion of the Committee the question was
raised of a person who was in lawful custody and escaped from that custody. The Leader of
the House recognised that a person escaping from lawful custody was an offence under
section 67 of the Police Act. The Leader made general comments - I do not want to
misrepresent what he said - about escaping from lawful custody under the provision of
proposed new section 53A would be as significant and as severe as that of escaping under
section 67 of the Police Act. As I recall the Leader of the House was to give the matter
consideration and report to the Committee on the matter of escaping from custody. I invite
him to make those comments.

Hon J.M. BERILNSON: This matter was the point we left in the previous debate 1ffI
remember correctly. Hon Derrick Tomlinson raised this matter first and other Opposition
members elaborated on his query.' It was a good question and I am sorry I did not have a
good answer at the time, but I should stress that was not for any absence of consideration of
the issue when the Bill was being prepared. The position is that the Act does introduce a
novel concept of custody and that has to be the starting point of any consideration of this
issue. The law in relation to escape from custody was developed in the context of custody
rising from a charge for a criminal offence or under compulsory civil process. The concept
of what is referred to as police custody in the context of this Bill involves an entirely different
issue. The least that can be said, having had some attention paid to competing considerations,
is that the matter is very uncertain. When it was first considered in the preparation of the Bill
the attitude taken was to proceed on the basis of experience in other jurisdictions with similar
provisions where the questions of police custody and escaping from lawful custody were not
correctly addressed in the legislation, but where the implementation of the Act by the police
covered the general approach and adopted the underlying principle of their respective Acts.

The matter having been raised more directly in this place, I propose to put the question
beyond doubt and for that purpose have listed an am'endmnent to clause 6 on page 8 of the
Bill. The amendment has been circulated and members will be aware that persons detained
under this part shall not be regarded as being in legal custody for the purposes of any law
relating to escape from legal custody. Of course, the person who had been detained and who
had broken away would be subject to further detention, but in the absence of any other
offence that would not involve himn in the usual consequences of escape from legal custody.

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN (Hon D.J. Wordsworth): Order! I have been endeavouring to
follow the debate. The Leader of the House pointed out that he was referring to page 8 of the
Bill - as far as I understand we are referring to page 3 of the Bill.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: The reason it was necessary to jump is chat the use of the term
',police custody" in proposed new section 53A raised the question in our earlier debate as to
what would be the consequences of an escape from police custody. I have attempted to
indicate that the position is uncertain and it is sought to overcome that problem with the listed
amendment which will come later.

Hon GEORGE CASH: I thank the Leader of the House for his explanation and recognise
that he does intend under proposed proposed new section 53A to incorporate certain words.
In due course when we get to that pant of the Bill the necessary words will be inserted. If it is
that we are no longer to believe that a person who is in lawful custody is to suffer a penalty
for escaping from legal custody, what penalty would attach to a situation where a person who
was in that lawful custody did escape?

The DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: Order! Proposed new section 53A has nothing to do with
escaping.
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Hon GEORGE CASH: It was in respect of the question of apprehending the person. The
questions asked under proposed new section 53A related to apprehending someone. When
we debated the Comrnittee stage previously the question was asked that, having apprehended
a person, what would happen if he escaped? As a result of that the Leader of the House came
back with an amendment he proposes to insert later in respect of escape. I assure you, Mr
Deputy Chainnan, that the comments are relevant to proposed new section 53A. My query
is, what sanctions will the police be able to apply if someone escapes under the provisions of
this Bill?

Hon DERRICK TOMLIINSON: There is a need to define, for the purposes of this Bill, what
we mean by saying that the police officer may apprehend the person and take him into police
custody. The Leader of the House has indicated that he intends to move an amendment
which states that this person in legal custody shall not be in legal custody for the purposes
relating to escape from legal custody. Previously he said -I think [ got the gist of it
correctly - that a person who removes himself from police custody may be apprehended
again.

Hon J.M. Berinson: Will be liable.

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON: I am not sure what it might mean in terms of the gentleman
who conducts himself in an orderly fashion but says, 'Thank you, Constable Plod, but I don't
care to remain in your custody any longer", and removes himself from that custody. The
constable apprehends him again and he removes himself again. It could go on for eight hours
until the drunken person is sober.

H-on J.M. Berinson: That solves the problem.

Hon DERRICK TOMLINSON: It does, but in the meantime a police officer has been
entertained for eight hours. While it may be drawing a long bow it does get to the question of
what do we mean by police custody in this context? What is the import of that police custody
in this context? Does it mean we will have some saving of manpower in the Police Force, as
was suggested in the second reading debate? The police will still be engaged in taking into
custody people who are not in custody in the sense of the laws relating to custody. At what
time will the Police Force cease to have confidence in their ability to take drunken persons
into custody if those drunken persons can take themselves out of custody without any
sanction at any time?
Hon J.M. BERINSON: We live in a real world and I think that both drunks and policemen
do as well.

Hon George Cash: But do Attorneys General?

Hon J.M. BERINSON: And Attorneys General all the time.

I have indicated on a number of occasions that Western Australia is not trailblazing in this
matter. In fact, we have the benefit of accumulated and substantial experience. Of course,
we can postulate the possibility of a man breaking away on innumerable occasions and the
policeman not having the ability or wit to control him. The real world does not operate like
that. I exactly the same way that drunken persons are now taken into custody they will be
taken into custody under these new provisions. The reason we are able to distinguish
between the taking into custody arid the consequences of escape from legal custody are that
the police must be empowered to detain drunken persons without arrest. They must have an
authority to take the person who may go on to be a further nuisance and cause damage or
perhaps assault someone into a form of detention that will prevent them carrying on in that
way. That authority is provided under this Act by empowering the police to take them into
police custody. On the other hand, since the whole purpose of this exercise is to m-inimise die
legal process which follows from that taking into legal custody, we make a distinction when
we consider the possibility of an escape from the very distinctive and peculiar type of police
custody which is envisaged by this Bill. To help members keep this in context, I remind
them that it will be our aim to encourage, as far as possible, the placement of these detained
persons in civilian establishments; they would be perfectly free, under those circumstances, to
depart.

Hon Derrick Tomlinson: That is after they have been released from custody.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: They are released from custody, but into the care of these
establishments. It is understood that when that happens, they are free to leave.
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Hon Derrick Tomlinson., Custody and care are quite different concepts.
IHon .M. BERINSON: Yes, they are, but the point I am trying to make is that this is a
system which seeks to hold people while they are drunk, and which has behind it the
accumulated experience which says that in the vast majority of cases people who are in that
state actually prefer to have a shower and a clean bed than to have to stumble out onto the
street again. That is the sort of situation we are dealing with. While [ appreciate that there
can in theory be many problems, the experience shows that in the vast majority of cases, there
is not.

Hon GEORGE CASH: Will the Leader of the House distinguish, for the record, the
difference between police custody and legal custody, because despite all the explanations
which have been given I cannot determine the difference in respect of living in a real world.

Hon J.M. Berinson: There is no difference, but by my proposed amendment the
consequences of escape from legal or police custody will not apply.

Hon GEORGE CASH: I understand that they will not draw the sanction of proposed section
67 of the Act.

H-on JLM, Rerinson- There will be no sanction; only a liability to further detention.

Hon GEORGE CASH: I put it to the Leader of the House that there would then be no
penalty or sanction if someone were apprehended under the provisions of this Bill, and
attempted to escape from a police officer, because that is what ehe Leader of the House is
proposing. That will cause an enormous problem for police officers because those persons
who might from time to time be apprehended under this Act - and there axe some people who
will be more likely than others to be apprehended - will soon learn the rules, if I might put it
that way. The message will soon get around that if a person is apprehended under the
provisions of proposed new section 53A, and attempts to break loose from the police and run
down the street, no sanction will be applied if the police officer is required to chase and grab
him and put him back into what the Leader of the House is now referring to as police
custody. The whole process of apprehending people and taking them into custody will be
abused under the provisions of this proposed section, and as such will impose a significant
burden on the Police Force; which needs to be addressed far more than we have at the
moment.

Progress

Progress reported and leave given to sit again, on motion by Hon J.M. Berinson (Leader of
the House).

ADJOURNMENT OF THE HOUSE - ORDINARY

HON J.M. BERINSON (North Metropolitan - Leader of the House) (10.56 pm]: I move -

That the House do now adjourn.

Adjournment Debate - "Man guri/Sister Kate's Expansion' - Redevelopment Opposition
Racist Meeting

HON T.G. BUTLER (East Metropolitan) [10.57 pm]: Once again I apologise to members,
but I would not like the House to adjourn without being able to report further to my
comments of last night on the developments at Manguri, which is better known as Sister
Kate's.

Last night I referred to a meeting that was to be held tonight at the Canning Town Hall. I
have just returned from that meeting. The meeting was called by the Queens Park and East
Cannington. ratepayers. The call was supported by the very racist flyer that I quoted from last
night. I congratulate the Mayor of the City of Canning, Swuant Clarke, on his handling of the
meeting. He was at all times in control, and very fair. After the main speaker from the
council, the town engineer, had reported on the concept, and how the Act was being complied
with, the meeting was then addressed by a Mr Dean Collard, who as I understand it is the
manager of Manguri. He outlined the proposals for the redevelopment of the site. The
concept depends very strongly on Aborigines having control of their destinies, and is based
on family orientation. The redevelopment provides for accommodation for Students from the
country who are seeking further education; aged persons' homes; and cultural and sporting
activities. It was clear from the Manguri leadership's explanation of the concept that they
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were prepared to pick up the challenge that is so often thrown out to Aborigines by white
people; that is, to get off their backsides and help themrselves. Mr Collard clearly articulated
the arguments, but unfortunately - I aim ashamed to say - the racist flyer has been very
successfu, and it was clear that the majority of the people who attended the meeting did so
with some very firm preconceived ideas.
It was clear that Mr Dean Collard and the rest of the Manguri leadership were prepared to
accept the whites' challenge, and the meeting would attempt to prevent them from doing so.
A resolution moved and seconded from the floor of the meeting to accept the
recommendation of the council to' allow the project to go ahead was obviously not going to
be successful. The meeting broke down into a whites versus blacks confirontation. It was
sickening to see this happening to a group of people trying to develop a project of which they
could be proud, and which they could control. Assurances were given by the Manguri
leadership that a council of elders would be set up to determine how it would be controlled.
Assurances were given to people who lived close by that anybody who broke those rules
would have no second chance; they would be out. I am sure a minority of the people present
were those who lived close to Sister Kate's; they had lived close to it for many years, and
they were "supportive'.

The debate was not aided by the actions of one councillor who, I understand, is a property
developer and whose main complaint about the whole project was that he as private
developer would not be allowed the same subdivision provisions as an institutional
developer. His intentions were quite clear from his commtents: To make sure that if he could
not get the same sort of subdivision provisions, he would not allow an institutional developer
to go ahead.

The Aborigines did not call the meeting. It was called as a result of a request by the Queens
Park-Cannington Ratepayers' Association. The Aborigines did not want the meeting to
develop into a racist, or black versus white typ of meeting, but unfortunately it did and the
Aborigines left the meeting in a dejected state. I have reported this meeting because I felt the
House should know what transpired following my comments last night.

Adjournment Debate - Select Comm irrees on Abaeroirs, and Western Collieries
Composition - Member Absenters

H-ON R.GW PIKE (North Metropolitan) [11.02 pm]: The House should not adjourn until it
is aware of the . following information. Diligent research by me has produced this
information, and in order that comments I made earlier be not misunderstood the facts are
that in regard to the Legislative Council's Select Committee on abattoirs, Hon Fred
McKenzie was a member who absented himself from that committee. With regard to the
Western Collieries Select Committee, IHon Torn Stephens and Hon J.M. Brown absented
themselves from that Select Committee.

Hon J.M. Berinson: For how long?
Hon R.G. PIKE: The infonmation I have been able to glean is that in the case of Hon Fred
McKenzie, I am told - though the point needs to be confirmed - that he was absent from
almost all the meetings. In the case Of Western Collieries, My understanding is that at least
one meeting of that Select Conumittee was aborted as the result of a quorum not being
formed. It was a committee of four. That is my understanding. The first facts are correct.
The second facts are as reported.

Hon J.M. Berinson: You stand to be corrected on that.
HON FRED 'McKENZIE (East Metropolitan) [11.04 pm]: I want to respond briefly in
respect of that issue. It is accurate that I did not serve on the abattoir Committee but that did
not affect the quorum. Two mistakes were made by Hon ROG. Pike. He referred to a
quorumn, and he referred to the Western Collieries. The abattoir Committee continued to
function without my presence and at no stage did it lapse for want of a quorum.

Hon D.J. Wordsworth: Your absence was against Standing Orders.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: In what respect?

Hon DiJ. Wordsworth: Standing Orders say that you cannot not attend.
Hon Graham Edwards: The House could have dealt with the matter instead of resorting to
the childish manner in which this is being dealt with at the direction of Mr Pike.
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Hon FRED McKENZIE: The second point concerns the report made by Hon T.G. Butler.
The Manguri development is within the area 1 also represent. That the meeting developed
into a black versus white situation is deplorable, and it is not something any of us here can
condone. Some years ago I attended a meeting of that nature in Belmont. This was before I
became a member of Parliament. An Aboriginal hostel in Henrietta Street was mooted, quite
close to the Belmont Hotel, and I attended a meeting there and spoke in support of the
establishment of that hostel. I was very nearly chased out of that meeting; I was in the
minority. People had been stirred up, principally because of the worry about land values. It
was thought that land values would depreciate if an Aboriginal hostel was established there.
The institution was similar to that referred to by Hon T.G. Butler, although there were no
aged persons; it was merely a youth hostel.

Land values did not depreciate. The hostel is very well run. There have been no problems
since it was established. I am not sure whether the local council stuck to its guns and went
ahead with the development, but the development rook place, perhaps because the Miniister
approved of it if the Council did not. It is too long ago to remember the details.
There is a lesson to be learnt here. I advise the Canning Council to stick to its guns and allow
the development to rake place. Sister Kate's has been in the area for a long time.

Hon T.G. Butler: For 50 years.

Hon FRED McKENZIE: The council has approved of the project and it has my support and I
hope that of other members.

Adjournment Debate -Country High School Hostels Authority - Authority Retention
Minister for Education's Announcement

HON N.F. MOORE (Mining and Pastoral) [11.08 pm]: I do not think the House should
adjourn until I congratulate the Minister for Education on making a very sensible decision on
the Country High School Hostels Authority. She announced in another place last night that it
was her intention to retain the authority and enable it to continue control of country hostels.

Hon Jtd. Brown: A very good decision.

Hon N.E. MOORE: It was a goad decision. As members will know, there is a motion on our
Notice Paper requesting that she do just that. Members will know that an inquiry of this
House, through its Standing Committee on Government Agencies, recommended the
retention of that authority. A moment after it had reported, the Minister set up an internal
inquiry which recommended the opposite.
A lot of heartache and concern among country people would have been avoided if the
Minister for Education had accepted the recommendation of a very thorough report of a
committee of this House. I suggest to Ministers that when the Standing Committee on
Government Agencies in particular reports on the activities of a Government agency, they
take notice of that report. In this case the Minister for Education found by carrying out
inquiries in the community that it accepts the recommendations of the committee. She had to
back off and accept that the committee's findings were correct. She would have saved a lot
of trouble had she accepted the report's recommendations in the first place.

Adjournment Debate - Select Committees on Abattoirs, and Western Collieries
Composition - Member Absenters

HON TOM STEPHENS (Mining and Pastoral) [11.10 pml: In the process of Ron Bob
Pike's contribution on the question of the composition of Select Committees of this House he
referred to a Select Commnittee of which I and Hon Jim Brown were members, Hon Bob Pike
unfairly and inaccurately alluded to the workings of that Select Committee. He chose to
ignore the fact that the Select Comnmittee proceeded to work and meet that day; in fact he
claimed that the committee was somehow aborted. However the Select Committee was back
meeting, discussing and deliberating before the afternoon was out. If the committee was not
back at its task that day, it certainly was the next day.
Hon J.M. Brown: With unanimous support.
Hon R.G. Pike: You got over your fit of pique and came back.
Hon TOM STEPHENS: There was a procedural, disagreement about the relevance of the line
of questioning adopted, and I and Hon Jim Brown disagreed with the Chairman of die Select
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Committee. The matter was resolved when the chairman eventually desisted from his line of
questioning because a quorum was no longer present. However the committee was back
completing its affairs within a very short time.

Hon .J.M. Brown: That afternoon.

R-on TOM STEPHENS: Therefore, it was quite unfair of Hion Bob Pike to come in here and
try to misuse those circumstances. I know that member has only recently been re-elected to
this House but one would have thought that before introducing debate of this sort -

Hon R.G. Pike: You did not like the questions and walked out. It was a fit of pique.

Hon TOM STEPHENS: Not at all. We believed the subject matter of the questioning did not
apply to the terms of reference of the comnmittee, In that context we soon found ourselves
able to get on with the subject matter -

Hon ROG. Pike: You got rid of the quorum by leaving.

Hon TOM STEPHENS: We went straight back into the cdmmittee room and addressed the
matters which were appropriately before that committee. A unanimous report was presented
to this Chamber within a matter of hours after the incident to which the member referred. It
was quite unfair and improper for Hon Bob Pike to introduce the matter of that Select
Comm-ittee because it does not assist his case one iota.

HON GEORG E CASHI (North Metropolitan - Leader of the Opposition) [11.113 pmj: I was
not a member of this House when that Select Committee was in progress.
Hon Tom Stephens: And we. were better off because of it.

Hon GEORGE CASH: Clearly we have seen indications tonight not only from the comments
of Hon Tom Stephens - allegedly in his own defence - but also from the interjection he just
made that he is a very temperamental person. It is clear he is the type of person who has a fit
of pique occasionally and, as in the case of the Select Committee, if he does not like the line
of questioning of a Select Committee he is prepared to be a party to walking out of that
committee and destroying its quorum to make his political point. I assume from his
comments tonight that Hon Tom Stephens wants placed on the record the fact that he sees
that as a legitimate tactic, and in view of his comments that is something that I for one will
not forget.

HION GRAHAM EDWARDS (North Metropolitan - Minister for Racing and Gaming)
[111 14 pm]: What we have heard from the Leader of the Opposition was really a pitiful
attempt -

Point of Order
Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH: Mr President, I thought only four members were allowed to
speak on the adjournment.

The PRESIDENT: Order! Hon D.J. Wordsworth is allowed to think what he likes. The fact
is that the member now speaking was given the call.

Debate Resumed
Hon GRAHAM EDWARDS: It was a pitiful attempt by the Leader of the Opposition to
redress the situation we saw earlier in this House where Hon Bob Pike made an utter fool of
himself in the way he put forward an argument and because of the inaccuracies contained in
that argument. I appreciate the fact that the Leader of the Opposition has the very difficult
task of supporting members of his team -

Hon George Cash: I have no difficulty at all.

Hon GRAHAM EDWARDS: - and while he may well jump to his feet to do that as a good
leader should, it was a pitiful attempt and did nothing to camouflage -

Hon R.G. Pike: What a patronising and ineffective response.

Hon J.M. Berinson: Hon Bob Pike seems suddenly sensitive.

Hon GRAHAM EDWARDS: - the fact that Hon Bob Pike was wrong when he in a very
personal way attacked a member from this side of the House who, in my view, has always
been respected by members on both sides of the, House. It is particularly regrettable because
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that attack followed what I thought was a very good contribution to the debate, which sought
to support arguments put forward by members opposite. It seems to me that that sort of thing
happens all too rarely and when it does happen it should be encouraged, not personally
defamed in the way Holn Bob Pike sought to do.
Question put and passed.

House adjourned a: 11.17 pm

A72551-9
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QUESTIONS ON NOTICE

EARLSFERRY HOSTEL - ROOF
Repair Work

740. Hon P.O. PENDAL to the Minister for Local Government representing the Minister
for Works and Services:

I refer to the Minister's letter to me dated 15 August in which he states that the
re-roofing of the Earlsferry Hostel will proceed as a matter of urgency and
ask -

(1) Has the actual repair of the roof commenced?

(2) If not, what progress has been made in the planning of the restoration
work?

(3) When does the Minister think the work will begin?

(4) When will it be completed?

(5) What measures are being taken to protect the remainder of the building
against weather and other damage?

Hon KAY HALLAHAN replied:

The Minister for Works and Services has provided the following reply -

(I) No. Only initial work to secure the building has been completed.

(2) Contract documentation has been prepared and tenders called. A
contract to undertake the repairs was awarded to Pacific Building
Company on 3 November 1989.

(3) During the week commencing 13 November 1989.

(4) By 14 January 1990.
(5) The re-roofing tender includes removal of all debris and damaged

fittings, structural repairs to essential brickwork and general securing
of the budding.

CREDIT - NEW AUSTRALIA-WIDE LAWS
Western Australia - Government Proposal

791. Hon D.J. WORDSWORTH to the Minister for Racing and Gaming representing the
Minister for Consumer Affairs:

(I) Is there a proposal to introduce into Western Australia new Austraia-wide
credit jaws?

.(2) Is this expected to replace the Credit Act of 1985?
(3) If so, will farmers be protected as previously?

Hon GRAHAM EDWARDS replied:

The Minister for Consumer Affairs has provided the following reply -

(1)-(2)
Yes.

(3) It is intended that a mandatory code of practice enacted under the Fair
Trading Act 1987 will regulate farming and credit.

QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - COMMISSIONER, SMITH, MR A.D.
Prosecution Delay Representations - Attorney General, Advice

471. Hon GEORGE CASH to the Attorney General:

On or about 9 September 1987 did Mr A.D. Smith, the then Commissioner for
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Corporate Affairs, advise him of representations that had been made to
Mr Smith not to cake immediate action in launching a prosecution in respect of
certain persons because of the likely impact such action may have had on the
petrochemical project?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

I am being asked to think back to a particular discussion two years ago. The
first thing I should say clearly is that I have no recollection of Mr Smith's
having put that particular matter to me. However, I have to add that. as I have
indicated previously to the House, this question - I am sorry, I am starting to
get confused with all the different matters that have been raised recently.
Could I ask the Leader of the Opposition which matter it is which is said to
have been the subject of Mr Smith's discussion?

Hon George Cash: I did not allude to a specific matter. I asked the general question
whether Mr A.D. Smith had advised you of representations that had been
made to Mr Smith not to take immediate action to launch a prosecution in
respect of certain persons because of the likely impact such action might have
had on the petrochemical project.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: I thank the Leader of the Opposition for reminding me,
because some similar questions were raised some time ago in respect of
Mr Smith's decision on the Burswood matter. In relation to this question, I
can only say that I have absolutely no recollection of such a discussion.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY COM]MISSIONER.
HEIN, MR JOHN

Commissioner, O'Connor, Mr Michael - Legal Action

472. Hon GEORGE CASH to the Attorney General:

(1) Is the Attorney General aware that the second- in-conmmand of the Corporate
Affairs Department, Mr Hein,, has taken legal action against the Commissioner
for Corporate Mffairs, Mr Michael O'Connor?

(2) If yes, can he advise the House of the nature of the action?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

(I) Yes.

(2) The answer to this part of the question can only be provided to the best of my
knowledge at this moment. I have had some advice on it but events are too
fresh for me to be sure that I have all the relevant detail. As I understand it,
Mr Hein was required in recent days by the Commissioner for Corporate
Affairs to take leave, and my understanding of the action which he has
initiated in the Supreme Court today is that it was taken with a view to
overturning that decision by the commnissioner.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - EMPLOYEES
Low Morale - Further Reasons

473. Hon GEORGE CASH to the Attorney General:

This is a follow up question to question without notice 454 that I asked
yesterday, in part of which I asked the Attorney General if he was aware that
the morale of the staff of the Corporate Affairs Department was at an all time
low. In general terms, the Attorney General indicated that he recognised
morale was at a low level, but yesterday he claimed that was generally as a
result of the Commuonwealth Government's intentions to take over the
activities of the Corporate Affairs Department and other ancillary matters
associated with the Commonwealth's activities. In view oE the legal action
which has now been initiated against the Commissioner for Corporate Affairs,
I ask the Artomey General whether the low morale would now reasonably be
expected to extend past the answer that he gave yesterday.
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Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

There is an unfortunate position in the Corporate Affairs Department, and that
would be the case in any department where there were significant differences
between the head of the department and his deputy head. There is no denying
that. However, as to putting a measure on the effect on morale which that
might have as against the effect on morale of other issues, [ think that is really
asking rather too much of anyone other than perhaps a psychologist.

My position is as I indicated yesterday; that is, that there has been concern not
just in recent days or weeks but extending over at least a couple of years. That
concern in the department relates directly to the uncertainty created by the
Commonwealth proposals to take over the functions of the department. I
would have to say that these latest events involving the commissioner and
Mr Hein certainly would not help that position; nonetheless, the basic problem
is the reason for the uncertainty, and the basic problem is as I have put it.

I do not want it to be understood from what I am saying that talk about the low
morale or very low morale necessarily reflects the position which has been the
case in the Corporate Affairs Department over a space of time. The Corporate
Affairs Department has been working very effectively. Its performance has
been more than adequate in spite of the difficulties created by the uncertainty
to which I have referred and to the substantial movement of staff to which
that, in turn, has led. In particular I am very confident that the work of the
investigation branch, which is of great importance to us now as the McCusker
Inquiry proceeds, has been proceeding well and, indeed, with enthusiasm.
Both the commissioner and Mr McCusker have expressed their satisfaction to
me on a number of occasions with the application of the staff to that work.
I must say that I regret very much the circumstances which have now arisen
and I hope they can be resolved as quickly as possible. What we have is a
dispute on the one hand between Mr Hein and the commissioner and a dispute
on the other hand between Mr Hemn and the Public Service Commuission. One
matter has gone to the courts: the other matter remains to be further considered
by the commission. I do not want to anticipate the outcome of either of those
processes, but the least [ can say is that [ look forward to that position being
resolved promptly, and certainly the commissioner is keeping me well
informed.

YOUTH - SUBURBAN ART PROJECT
Ongoing Commitment

474. Hon JOHN HALDEN to the Minister for Youth:

Could th - Minister outline whether there is an ongoing commitment to the
suburban art project?

Hon GRAHAM EDWARDS replied:

I thank the member for his interest in this matter and for the great commitment
he has made in working in this area.

Early in 1989, the Graffiti Action Group was established to address the issue
of illegal graffiti, particularly that done by groups of young people. The
action group made a number of suggestions, including the establishment of the
suburban art funding, and three pilot projects were funded in South Perth,
Victoria Park and Gosnells. The Gosnells project was very successful. It is
envisaged that grants will be allocated to groups to develop creative projects
to target illegal graffiti, and that they will be continued into 1990. It is my
hope that we will fund different areas and that increasingly local governent,
a range of departments, and the broader community will be involved in the
scheme. Another important development will be the increasing recognition
given to young people who are talented - if somewhat, at times, misguided -

artists.
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CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - INVESTIGATION AND LITIGATION
DIVISION

Attorney General's 'Working Well" Statement - Hein, Mr John. 'Weak State" Statement
475. Hon GEORGE CASH to the Attorney General:

In his most recent reply to my last question the Attorney suggested in general
terms that the investigation and litigation division of the Corporate Affairs
Department was working well. How can he reconcile that statement with the
following matters which appear in a sworn affidavit from Mr John Hlein in the
following terms -

Overall I have found the Division in a weak state: Low morale;
unworkable management structure; ineffective management of major
projects; no feedback system on briefs for prosecution; no acceptable
reporting system; no systematic professional development programme;
no formal analysis of the nature of work and skills required?

Hon 3.M. BERINSON replied:

The statement is taken out of context.
Hon George Cash: This statement or your statement?

Hon J.M. BERINSON: The statement quoted by Mr Cash.

Hon George Cash: Mr Hein's statement.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: Mr Hein's statement has been selectively quoted. Mr Cash
has the statement in his hand and I do not. But it sounds very much to me like
a statement of the circumstances which Mr Hein may have found when he
went to that division; he has been there for some time. I am talking about the
current standards of the office. If Mr Cash can put a date on the statement -

Hon George Cash: 19 July 1989; a few months ago.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: Is that when Mr Cash says he went there for the first time?

Hon George Cash: It is when he took over the particular matter; I can provide a copy
in due course.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: Nonetheless I can only repeat that the advice to which I have
referred previously is coming both from the commissioner and Mr McCusker.
I add to that a further comment: The paper to which the Leader of the
Opposition is referring is, as I understand it, part of the submission which Mr
Hein, as one party, has made in his action in the Supreme Court. It is to be
seen in the context of the dispute in which he is involved with the
commissioner, on the one hand, as I have said, and the Public Service
Commission on the other. I do not want to reflect on anything Mvr Hlein has
said; I do not want to get into the merits of a case which is now before the
courts. But I believe that it becomes difficult to avoid that sort of discussion,
as we properly should avoid it, if selected passages of submissions which have
been put to the court in support of one party's case are quoted here out of
context. As I have said, I do not want to prejudge or get into the merits of the
dispute which has arisen, but I think it is only fair to the commissioner to say I
have no reason to doubt that the commissioner has acted properly throughout
in respect of the matters which have culminated in Mr Hlein's complaint and
that the commissioner has acted throughout as well in accordance with his
duties.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - SWAN BUILDING SOCIETY
Inquiry, Premier's Intervention - Senior Investigator's Memorandum

476. Hon P.G. PENDAL to the Attorney General:

(1) When did the Corporate Affairs Department alert him to the memorandum of
Mr R.D. Jacobs, senior investigator, written on 10 December 1987 disclosing
alleged intervention by the then Premier in the Swan Building Society?
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(2) What action, if any, did the Attorney General order in response to this serious
allegation?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

(I) 1 have been provided with a copy of the memorandum to which Mr Pendal
refers as a result of its being tabled in the Legislative Assembly earlier today.
So far as I am aware that is the first occasion on which any material of this
nature has come to my attention.

(2) Not applicable.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
HEIN, MR JOHN

Long Service Leave Enforcement - Attorney General's Awareness

477. Hon P.G. PENDAL to the Attorney General:

When did he first become aware that Mr Hein had been ordered to take long
service leave from the Corporate Affairs Department?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

I cannot put a precise date to it; I can only say it was in the last few days. I do
not for the moment know exactly when it happened.

Hon P.O. Pendal: This week or last year?

Hon George Cash: It might have been a midnight meeting.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: My weeks, these days, mesh together.

Hon P.G. Pendal: We can understand that.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: I believe it was this week; I can only say I really do not
recall.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
HEIN, MR JOHN

Long Service Leave Enforcement - Attorney General's Endorsement

478. Hon P.G. PENDA-L to the Attorney General:

Does he endorse the practice of ordering a senior investigations officer,
namely Mr Hein, to take leave at the height of a sensitive Corporate Affairs
Department inquiry?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

That puts the matter in an entirely wrong perspective. It is not a question of
ordering a person engaged in certain activities to take leave. The question is
whether it is proper to order an officer to take leave in the circumstances when
the dispute which is now before both the Public Service Commission and the
Supreme Court. I am most reluctant, and I am sure it would be improper, to
go into the details of the background which led to the commissioner's decision
in this case. It has been taken in accordance with his duties as he judges them
to be and it follows his consultation with the Public Service Commission over
a number of weeks, even a number of months.

Again, without referring to records I cannot recall how long this matter has
been under consideration, but I do not think!I would be out too far by saying it
would be of the order of two or three months at least. What we have seen in
the last day or so is the culmination of that problem in the order by the
comtmissioner that Mr Hein should take leave. I can only repeat that I believe
that it is quite improper and misleading to suggest that that decision by the
commissioner was taken in order to stop Mr Hein from carrying on in the
work in which he was engaged; that is an absolutely unwarranted reflection on
the commissioner and I am absolutely confident no consideration of that sort
would influence his decision in the slightest.

5032 [COUNCIL]



[Wednesday, 22 November 1989J103

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY COUMSSIONER,
HEIN, MR JOHN

Long Service Leave Enforcement - Attorney General, Document Tabling

479. Hon P.O. PENDAL to the Attorney General:
(1) Will the Attorney General table all documents, memos and any records of

telephone conversations that relate to the decision to order Mr Hein to take
premature long service leave?

(2) If not, why not?

(3) Does the Commnissioner for Corporate Affairs have the Attorney General's ul
support and confidence?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

(1)-(3)
I have already answered the third pant of the question by saying that I have no
reason to doubt that the Commissioner for Corporate Affairs has acted other
than properiy and in accordance with his duties.

Hon George Cash: But does he enjoy your full confidence and support? You are
tending to qualify your answer.

Hon J.M. BER.INSON: I am not qualifying it. I am saying the comnmissioner has
acted properly and in accordance with his duties in this matter. There is a
dispute about the commuissioner's action which in the last resort will be
resolved by the Supreme Court. There are other questions still to be pursued
by the Public Service Commission, but nothing I have said is to be taken as
indicating any absence of confidence in the Commissioner for Corporate
Affairs.

Hon P.O. Pendal: Is the Attorney General saying he has no details of that kind?

Hon J.M. BERINSON: To the best of my knowledge I have no documents, memos or
records of telephone conversations so far as departmental material is
concerned.

Hon P.C. Pendal: I am sure the Attorney General has no records but I am asking himn
to obtain departmental records and table them.

Hon J.M. BERINSON: In anticipation of the legal action which is now proceeding in
the Supreme Court it would be an inappropriate time to table material of this
kind.

FAMILY - WESTERN AUSTRALIAN FAMILY FELLOWSHIP
Purpose Details

480. Hon TOM STEPHENS to the Minister for The Family:
I would like to ask a question of the Minister for The Family of which some
notice has been given. Could the Minister provide the House with information
about the Western Australian Family Fellowship introduced in the Budget?

Hon KAY lIALLAHAN replied:

The Western Australian Family Fellowship has been introduced to enable
"host" organisations to sponsor a visit to Perth by a recognised expert in a key
area of family policy. Such an area might be family counselling, parent
education, programs for children, or family support services for example. T'he
fellow will be an expert practitioner, theorist, researcher or community leader
in his field.
The $50 000 fellowship is intended to cover expenses associated with visits up
to nine months in duration. It will provide sponsoring organisauions with an
exciting opportunity to enrich their own knowledge and practice, as well as
stimulating the development of expertise in the wider community.
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It will be a requirement that the fellow provide a consultancy to individuals
and organisations working within the same area of specialisation. In addition,
they will be engaged in conducting research or furthering policy and practice
in that field.

The Office of the Family will shortly be advertising for applications to host
the fellowship in 1990.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT -BURKE, MR BRIAN
Inquiry Interference, Investigator's Memorandum -Attorney General, Information

Instruction
481. Hon PETER FOSS to the Attorney General:

(I) Has the Attorney General instructions to or arrangements with the
Commissioner for Corporate Affairs whereby he is informed of matters such
as the interference by Mr Burke referred to in the memo from Mr Jacobs to
Mr O'Connor?

(2) If so, why was the Attorney General not informed of that interference?

(3) If not, why does the Attorney General not have such an arrangement?

(4) What action does the Attorney General intend to take with respect to that
interference?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:

(1)-(4)
Hon Peter Foss makes a giant leap for mankind in his own way by assuming
the fact which he has presented.

Hon George Cash: Do you dispute that?

Hon .. M. BERINSON: So far as I am aware there is no foundation for the allegation
which has been made in respect of Mr Burke. The Premier's office has
advised me that the former Premier, Mr Brian Burke, has stated there is no
basis for the allegation.

Hon P.G. Pendal: That makes all the difference!

Hon J.M. BERINSON: The Under Treasurer has unequivocally denied the chain of
transmission which was ascribed to that process - namely through the Under
Treasurer - so there is no basis for that proposition. There is no standing
instruction on such a mailer, but I have no doubt that the commissioner would
advise me of matters of that kind despite that lack of an instruction.

HEALTH - ABS NATIONAL HEALTH SURVEY
Public Response

482. Hon CHERYL DAVENPORT to the Minister for Local Government:

In her role as Minister assisting the Minister for Women's Interests can she
comment on the response to the national ABS health survey that began in
October?

Hon KAY HALLAHAN replied:

I thank Hon Cheryl Davenport for giving me notice of this very important
question. Since being notified I have been provided with the following
information in order to respond.

The survey will provide much needed information for effective education
campaigns, health care planning and service delivery and Lifestyle data for ill
health prevention. The member may be aware that there is a special section on
matters of concern to women such as breast and cervical cancer, contraception
and breast-feeding.

There had been concern among health professionals that the survey would be
put in jeopardy by the Federal Opposition's urging women not to take part.
This was a very irresponsible position for the Federal Opposition to take and it
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generated a lot of worry. However, response to the survey has been excellent
in Western Australia, particularly from women who are very keen to take pant
and contribute their experiences in the interests of receiving the best possible
health care.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - COMMISSIONER APPOINTMENT
McDonald, Mr Graham - O'Connor, Mr Michael, Overlook Reason

483. Hon MAX EVANS to the Attorney General:

Why was Mr O'Connor overlooked in the appointment of Mr Graham
McDonald as Commissioner for Corporate Affairs?

Hon 3.M. BERINSON replied:

Mr McDonald was appointed through the ordinary processes of the Public
Service Commission and on the recommendation of the Commissioner for
Corporate Affairs. When Mr McDonald retired Mr O'Connor was appointed
by exactly the same process.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - DEPUTY CONMSSIONER,
HEIN, MR JOHN

Report Submission, Public Service Commission - Attorney General, Report Reading
484. Hon MAX EVANS to the Attorney General:

Has the Attorney General read the report by Mr Hein to the Public Service
Commiss ion?

Ron J.M. Berinson: Which report?

Hon MAX EVANS: The report he submitted to the Public Service Commu-ission.

Hon J.M. BERJINSON replied:

I have had the opportunity to peruse it quickly. I cannot say I have had the
opportunity to do any more than that.

CORPORATE AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT - COMMISSIONER APPOINTMENT
Outsider Appointment - Smith,. Mr Allan's Advice

485. Hon MAX EVANS to the Attorney General:

The Attorney General may recall that at the time of the appointment of Mr
McDonald as head of the Corporate Affairs Department I asked a question in
the House whether it had been predetermined who would be appointed the
Commuissioner for Corporate Affairs. The reply was that the normal process
was evolving in that regard. and the next day in the Press it was announced
that Mr McDonald was to be appointed to the position. Mr Hein has said that
was the day interviews started for the job. He said that Mr Allan Smith
advised the staff That it would be an outside appointment. Would the Attorney
General comment on that?

Hon 3.M. BERINSON replied:

My comment is that my answer to the question at the time was undoubtedly
correct and the process was as I have described it.

FREMANTLE MUSEUM - VINTAGE AND VETERAN CAR
Video-raping Confirmation - Percy Markham Collection, Car

486. Hon P.G. PENDAL to the Attorney General:

Notice has been given of the following question -

(1) Will he confirm that yesterday at Fremantle a vintage/veteran car was
being video-taped in the backyard of the museum?

(2) Is it correct that this car is licensed and has been fitted with relatively
modem number plates?

Hon Mark Nevili: Is it a Government car?

Hon P.G. PENDAL: If I knew, I would not &e asking the question.
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(3) Does this mean that vehicles other than the Markham collection are
being offered for sale or was this vehicle part of that collection?

Hon J.M. BERINSON replied:
As members know, Ministers in this House almost always take the opportunity
to thank Opposition members for the courtesy of some earlier notice of the
question. On this occasion I expected the member to preface the question by
thanking me for having provided the information to him, In any event, the
answer to the question is as follows -

(l)-(2)
Yes.

(3) Not by the museum. The vehicle fitted with relatively modem plates is
not part of the Museum's collection.


